

THESIS

#### This is to certify that the

#### dissertation entitled

# New Riemannian and Kaehlerian Curvature Invariants and Strongly Minimal Submanifolds

presented by

Dragos-Bogdan Suceava

has been accepted towards fulfillment of the requirements for

Ph.D. degree in Mathematics

Major professor

Date April 24, 2002

MSU is an Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Institution

0-12771

# LIBRARY Michigan State University

PLACE IN RETURN BOX to remove this checkout from your record.

TO AVOID FINES return on or before date due.

MAY BE RECALLED with earlier due date if requested.

DATE DUE	DATE DUE	DATE DUE
AUG 2 3 2003		

6/01 c:/CIRC/DateDue.p65-p.15

# NEW RIEMANNIAN AND KÄHLERIAN CURVATURE INVARIANTS AND STRONGLY MINIMAL SUBMANIFOLDS

By

Dragos-Bogdan Suceava

### **A DISSERTATION**

Submitted to
Michigan State University
in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the degree of

**DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY** 

Department of Mathematics 2002

#### **ABSTRACT**

# NEW RIEMANNIAN AND KÄHLERIAN CURVATURE INVARIANTS AND STRONGLY MINIMAL SUBMANIFOLDS

By

### Dragos-Bogdan Suceava

During the last decade, B.-Y.Chen's fundamental inequalities have been investigated by many authors from various viewpoints. In Section 2 we provide an alternate proof for Chen's fundamental inequality associated with classical invariants. In Subsection 2.5, we obtain an inequality for warped product manifolds as a consequence of the previous study. Section 3 is devoted to the study of applications of Chen's fundamental inequality. It is well-known that the classical obstruction to minimal isometric immersions into Euclidean space is  $Ric \ge 0$ . In this section, we present a method to construct examples of Riemannian manifolds with Ric < 0 which don't admit any minimal isometric immersion into Euclidean spaces for any codimension. The study of the relations between curvature invariants and the topology of the manifold yields in section 4 a Myers type theorem for almost Hermitian manifolds. Chen's fundamental inequality for Kähler submanifolds in complex space forms is discussed in Section 5. We provide an extension of the inequality and provide characterizations of strongly minimal complex surfaces in the complex three dimensional space. The last section is dedicated to the study of strong minimality through examples.

To my family

# NEW RIEMANNIAN AND KÄHLERIAN CURVATURE INVARIANTS AND STRONGLY MINIMAL SUBMANIFOLDS

### Contents

1.	Introduction: Chen's Fundamental Inequalities	1	
2.	Chen's Fundamental Inequality with Classical Invariants	8	
	2.1. The Hypersurface Case	8	
	2.2. The General Codimension Case	10	
	2.3. A Remark on Totally Umbilical Points	13	
	2.4. A Conformal Invariant Related to Chen's Fundamental Inequality		
	with Classical Invariants	14	
	2.4.1. Geometric Inequalities on Compact Submanifolds	18	
	2.4.2. The Noncompact Case	21	
	2.4.3 Examples	23	
	2.5. A Fundamental Inequality for Warped Product Manifolds	25	
3.	Applications of Chen's Fundamental Inequality, the General Case	29	
	3.1. Warped Product of Hyperbolic Planes	29	
	3.2. Multiwarped Product Spaces	33	
4.	Curvature and Topology: A Myers Type Theorem for Almost Hermitian		
Manifolds			
5.	Chen's Fundamental Inequality for Complex Submanifolds	45	
	5.1. New Kählerian Invariants	45	
	5.2. Strongly Minimal Submanifolds	46	
	5.3. An Extension of BY.Chen's Fundamental Inequality with		
	Kählerian Invariants	48	
	5.4. Characterizations of Strongly Minimal Surfaces in the Complex T	hree	
	Dimensional Space	54	
6.	A Study of Strong Minimality Through Examples	69	
	6.1. $\delta_4^r = 0$ on degree two complex surfaces	69	
	6.2. $\delta_4' = 0$ on degree three complex surfaces	80	
Bi	Bibliography		

# 1 Introduction to Chen's Fundamental Inequalities

In the geometry of submanifolds, the following problem is fundamental:

Establish simple relationships between the main intrinsic invariants and the main extrinsic invariants of the submanifolds.

The first result in this respect was Gauss' Theorema Egregium, which in 1827 asserted that the Gaussian curvature is an intrinsic invariant. Also concerning this fundamental problem, Chen's fundamental inequalities obtained in [14, 20] are the starting point for many recent papers done by various geometers during the last ten years or so, as for example one may see in [18], [29], [30], [31], [32], [44], [58], [59], [60].

We will discuss in this first section the context and the problems we have worked on in the present dissertation.

Let h denote the second fundamental form of an isometric immersion of a Riemannian n-manifold  $M^n$  into an ambient Riemannian space  $\bar{M}^{n+m}$ . Then the mean curvature vector field is  $H = (1/n) \operatorname{trace} h$ . The immersion is called minimal if its mean curvature vector field H vanishes identically.

The following is a classical basic problem in Riemannian geometry.

**Problem:** When does a given Riemannian manifold M admit (or does not admit) a minimal immersion into a Euclidean space of arbitrary dimension?

For a minimal submanifold M in a Euclidean space the Gauss equation implies

that the Ricci tensor of the minimal submanifold satisfies

$$Ric(X,X) = -\sum_{i=1}^{n} |h(X,e_i)|^2 \le 0,$$
 (1)

where  $e_1, ..., e_n$  is an orthonormal local frame field on M. This gives rise to the first solution to the Problem above; namely, the Ricci tensor of a minimal submanifold M of a Euclidean space is negative semi-definite, and a Ricci-flat minimal submanifold of a Euclidean space is totally geodesic.

The second solution to the Problem mentioned above was obtained by B.Y. Chen as an immediate application of his fundamental inequality and his invariants [14, 20]. Based on these facts, it is interesting to construct precise examples of Riemannian manifolds with Ric < 0, but which do not admit any minimal isometric immersion into a Euclidean space for any codimension.

Let  $M^n$  be a Riemannian n-manifold. For any orthonormal basis  $e_1, ..., e_n$  of the tangent space  $T_pM$ , the scalar curvature is defined to be  $scal(p) = \sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j)$ . For any r-dimensional subspace of  $T_pM$  denoted L with orthonormal basis  $e_1, ..., e_r$  one may define

$$scal(L) = \sum_{1 \le i \le j \le r} sec(e_i \land e_j). \tag{2}$$

In [20], Chen considered the finite set S(n) of k-tuples  $(n_1, ..., n_k)$  with  $k \geq 0$  which satisfy the conditions:  $n_1 < n$ ,  $n_i \geq 2$ , and  $n_1 + ... + n_k \leq n$ . For each  $(n_1, ..., n_k) \in S(n)$  he introduced the following Riemannian invariants:

$$\delta(n_1, ..., n_k)(p) = scal(p) - \inf \left\{ scal(L_1) + ... + scal(L_k) \right\}(p), \tag{3}$$

where the infimum is taken for all possible choices of orthogonal subspaces  $L_1, ..., L_k$ , satisfying  $n_j = \dim L_j$ , (j = 1, ..., k). Note that the Chen invariant with k = 0 is nothing but the scalar curvature.

As in [20], we put

$$c(n_1,...,n_k) = \frac{n^2(n+k-1-\sum n_j)}{2(n+k-\sum n_j)},$$

$$b(n_1,...,n_k) = \frac{1}{2} \Big\{ (n(n-1) - \sum_{j=1}^k n_j (n_j - 1) \Big\}.$$

Chen's fundamental inequalities obtained in [20] can be stated as follows:

**Theorem 1.1** For any n-dimensional submanifold M of a Riemannian space form  $R^{n+m}(\varepsilon)$  of constant sectional curvature  $\varepsilon$  and for any k-tuple  $(n_1, ..., n_k) \in S(n)$ , we have

$$\delta(n_1, ..., n_k) \le c(n_1, ..., n_k)|H|^2 + b(n_1, ..., n_k)\varepsilon. \tag{4}$$

The equality case of the inequality above holds at a point  $p \in M$  if and only if there exists an orthonormal basis  $e_1, ..., e_{n+m}$  at p such that the shape operators of M in  $R^{n+m}(\varepsilon)$  at p take the following forms:  $S_r = diag(A_1^r, ..., A_k^r, \mu_r, ..., \mu_r)$  for r = n + 1, ..., m, where each  $A_j^r$  is a symmetric  $n_j \times n_j$  submatrix such that

$$trace(A_1^r) = \dots = trace(A_k^r) = \mu_r.$$

The invariants  $\delta(n_1, \ldots, n_k)$  became known as the Chen invariants in literature and inequality (1.4) as Chen's fundamental inequality. Chen's fundamental inequality

has many nice applications; for example, one has the following important result as an immediate consequence.

**Theorem 1.2** Let M be a Riemannian n-manifold. If there exists a k-tuple  $(n_1, ..., n_k)$  in S(n) and a point  $p \in M$  such that

$$\delta(n_1, ..., n_k)(p) > \frac{1}{2} \{ n(n-1) - \sum_{j=1}^{n} n_j(n_j - 1) \} \varepsilon, \tag{5}$$

then M admits no minimal isometric immersion into any Riemannian space form  $R^m(\varepsilon)$  with arbitrary codimension.

In particular, if  $\delta(n_1,...,n_k)(p) > 0$  at a point for some k-tuple  $(n_1,...,n_k) \in S(n)$ , then M admits no minimal isometric immersion into any Euclidean space for any codimension.

We will use the second part of this theorem in our applications. Namely, in the context of Theorem 1.2, we are interested in the following problem.

Are there examples of manifolds with Ric < 0, but which have some positive Chen invariant?

This is similar to a classical problem 4 mentioned in Peter Petersen's list of problems in [2]:

Scalar versus Ricci curvature problem. Are there examples of simply connected manifolds which admit Riemannian metrics of positive scalar curvature, but do not admit Riemannian metrics of positive Ricci curvature?

We will solve the Ricci vs. Chen invariant problem in the subsections 3.1 and 3.2.

As far as we know, the scalar vs. Ricci curvature problem is still open.

In the section 2 we study Chen's fundamental inequality associated with classical invariants, and also consider a few of its algebraic implications. Specifically, we will provide an alternate proof of the following (see [17]).

**Theorem 1.3** Let  $f: M^n \to R^{n+m}(\epsilon)$  be an isometric immersion of a Riemannian n-manifold  $M^n$  with normalized scalar curvature  $\rho$  into an (n+m)-dimensional Riemannian space form  $R^{n+m}(\epsilon)$  of sectional curvature  $\epsilon$ . Then

$$\rho \le |H|^2 + \epsilon. \tag{6}$$

The equality holds at a point  $p \in M$  if and only if p is totally umbilical point.

The last two sections of the present work are dedicated to the study of Chen's fundamental inequalities for complex submanifolds. The context of our study is the following.

Let  $M^n$  be a Kähler manifold of complex dimension n. Let us denote by J its complex structure. We denote by  $sec(X \wedge Y)$  and scal(p) the sectional curvature of the plane determined by the vectors X and Y and respectively the scalar curvature at the point p. Consider U a coordinate chart on M and  $e_1,...,e_n,e_1^*=Je_1,...,e_n^*=Je_n$  a local orthonormal frame on U. Then we have at  $p \in U$ :

$$scal(p) = \sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \land e_j), \quad i, j = 1, ..., n, 1^*, ..., n^*.$$
 (7)

Let  $\pi \subset T_pM$  be a plane section. Then  $\pi$  is called totally real if  $J\pi$  is perpendicular to  $\pi$ . For each real number k, B.-Y.Chen's Kählerian invariant of order 2 and coefficient k at  $p \in M$  is defined by

$$\delta_k^r(p) = scal(p) - k \inf sec(\pi^r), \tag{8}$$

where  $\inf sec(\pi^r)$  is taken over all totally real plane sections in  $T_pM$ .

In [22] the following theorem is proved:

**Theorem 1.4** For any Kähler submanifold  $M^n$  of complex dimension  $n \geq 2$  in a complex space form  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ , the following statements hold:

(1) For each  $k \in (-\infty, 4]$  we have

$$\delta_k^r \le (2n^2 + 2n - k)c. \tag{9}$$

- (2) Inequality (9) fails for every k > 4.
- (3)  $\delta_k^r = (2n^2 + 2n k)c$  holds identically for some  $k \in (-\infty, 4)$  if and only if  $M^n$  is a totally geodesic Kähler submanifold of  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ .

The theorem describes completely, in a forth claim, the pointwise equality situation in the case k = 4.

In Theorem 5.4 we extend B.-Y.Chen's fundamental inequality for Kählerian curvature invariants. In Proposition 5.5 we give a characterization of strongly minimal surfaces in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ . The last section of the present work is dedicated to the study of strong minimality through examples. Namely, we prove that the Kähler surface  $z_1 + z_2 + z_3^2 = \kappa$ , with  $\kappa \in \mathbb{C}$  is strongly minimal in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ , and we prove that on the Kähler surfaces  $Az_1^2 + Bz_2^2 + Cz_3^2 = 0$  and  $z_1^3 + z_2^3 + z_3^3 = 1$  there exist points where

the strong minimality condition is satisfied. This study is inspired by the discussion on Chen's Kählerian curvature invariants from [22], in the context described above.

# 2 Chen's Fundamental Inequality with Classical Invariants

### 2.1 The Hypersurface Case

We will discuss in this chapter Chen's fundamental inequality associated with classical invariants. To clarify the geometrical interpretation in the equality case, we distinguish two situations: the hypersurface case and the general codimension case.

The present section is dedicated to the codimension one case.

The main goal of this section is to prove the following:

**Proposition 2.1** Let  $M^n$  be a hypersurface in a Riemannian (n+1)-manifold  $\overline{M}^{n+1}$ . Then at every point  $p \in M$  the following inequality holds:

$$scal(p) \le \frac{n(n-1)}{2}H^2 + \sum_{i < j} \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j), \tag{10}$$

where scal is the scalar curvature of M at p, H is the mean curvature at p, and  $\overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j)$  is the sectional curvature on the plane generated by vectors  $e_i$  and  $e_j$  tangent to the ambient space  $\bar{M}$ .

The equality holds at p if and only if p is an umbilical point.

We first need the following elementary lemma.

#### **Lemma 2.2** Let g be a real polynomial

$$g(X) = a_0 X^n + a_1 X^{n-1} + a_2 X^{n-2} + \dots + a_n$$

with  $a_0 \neq 0$  and n > 1. If all the roots of g are real, then

$$\Delta(g,n) \equiv \frac{2(n-1)}{n}a_1^2 - 4a_0a_2 \ge 0. \tag{11}$$

**Proof of the lemma**: If g has only real roots, then g' has also only real roots. After (n-2) steps, we know that  $g^{(n-2)}$  has only real roots. Hence, we obtain  $\Delta \geq 0$ .

Proof: Now we can prove the proposition. Let  $p \in M$  and  $\eta \in T_p^{\perp}M$ . Let  $\{e_1,...,e_n\}$  be an orthonormal basis of  $T_pM$  in which  $S_{\eta}=S$  is in diagonal form, i.e.  $S(e_i)=\lambda_i e_i,\ i=1,...,n$ , where  $\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n$  are the shape operator's eigenvalues. Then, taking g in the lemma to be the characteristic polynomial of S, we have

$$nH = \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_n = -a_1, \tag{12}$$

$$\sum_{i < j} \lambda_i \lambda_j = a_2, \tag{13}$$

$$a_0 = 1. (14)$$

On the other hand ( see for example [28], pg.131 ) we have the following well-known fact

$$sec(e_i \wedge e_j) - \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) = \lambda_i \lambda_j, \tag{15}$$

for any i < j. Therefore the inequality in the lemma becomes

$$\frac{2(n-1)}{n}(nH)^2 - 4\sum_{i < j} \left\{ sec(e_i \wedge e_j) - \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) \right\} \ge 0 \tag{16}$$

or

$$n(n-1)H^2 - 2\sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) + 2\sum_{i < j} \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) \ge 0$$
 (17)

and since the sum in the second term is nothing but scal(p) we obtain, after a division by 2, the claimed inequality. The equality case holds if and only if  $\lambda_1 = ... = \lambda_n = H/n$ , i.e. when the point p is an umbilical point.

The following fact comes from Lemma 1 of [17] for the hypersurface case:

Corollary 2.3 Let  $\rho = 2 \operatorname{scal}(p)/n(n-1)$  denote the normalized scalar curvature of a hypersurface  $M^n$  isometrically immersed in a Riemannian space form  $R^{n+1}(\epsilon)$ . Then we have the inequality:

$$R \le H^2 + \epsilon,\tag{18}$$

at every point  $p \in M$ .

The equality holds if and only if p is an umbilical point.

**Proof:** For any  $i \neq j$ ,  $i, j \in \{1, ..., n\}$ , we use the fact that  $\overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) = \epsilon$  in the inequality in the previous proposition.

### 2.2 The General Codimension Case

We have discussed in the previous section the hypersurface case. We present in this section an alternate proof of Lemma 1 of [17] in the general codimension case, i.e. as it was obtained in [17]. One of the main points of this result is that the codimension is arbitrary. We emphasize that the term in the left hand side of (19) is an intrinsic quantity and the terms in the right hand side term are extrinsic quantities.

**Proposition 2.4** Let  $M^n$  be isometrically immersed in a Riemannian manifold  $\overline{M}^{n+m}$ . Let  $sec, \overline{sec},$  and scal(p) be the sectional curvature of M, the sectional curvature of  $\overline{M}$ , and the scalar curvature of M at p, respectively. Then the following inequality holds.

$$scal(p) \le \frac{n(n-1)}{2} |H|^2 + \sum_{i \le j} \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j)$$
(19)

**Proof:** The argument in the proof also uses Lemma 1. Let  $\{\xi_1, ..., \xi_m\}$  be an orthonormal frame of  $T_p^{\perp}M$  at p. Let us denote by  $\lambda_1^r, ..., \lambda_n^r$  the eigenvalues of the shape operator  $S_r = S_{\xi_r}$ . Then  $\lambda_1^r + ... + \lambda_n^r = trace(h^r)$  and if  $S_r$  is in diagonal form then the characteristic polynomial of  $S_r$  has the coefficient corresponding to  $\lambda^{n-2}$  equal to

$$a_2 = \sum_{1 \le i \le j \le n} \lambda_i^r \lambda_j^r. \tag{20}$$

If  $S_r$  is not in diagonal form, then the quantity  $\sum_{i,j} \lambda_i^r \lambda_j^r$  is the sum of the  $2 \times 2$  minors in the matrix  $(h_{ij}^r)_{1 \le i < j \le n}$ , since two equivalent matrices have the same characteristic polynomial. In fact, if  $g = \det(S_r - \lambda I_n) = 0$ , is the real polynomial in lemma 2.2, then

$$a_2 = \sum_{1 \le i < j \le n} (h_{ii}^r h_{jj}^r - (h_{ij}^r)^2), \tag{21}$$

$$-a_1 = \sum_{i=1}^n h_{ii}^r, (22)$$

$$a_0 = 1, \tag{23}$$

$$\sum_{i,j} \lambda_i^r \lambda_j^r = \sum (h_{ii}^r h_{jj}^r - (h_{ij}^r)^2)$$
 (24)

and the inequality  $\Delta(g,n) \geq 0$  is, in fact, for our choice of g:

$$\frac{2(n-1)}{n} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} h_{ii}^{r}\right)^{2} - 4 \sum_{1 \le i < j \le n} \left(h_{ii}^{r} h_{jj}^{r} - (h_{ij}^{r})^{2}\right) \ge 0 \tag{25}$$

or, summing for r = n + 1, ..., n + m:

$$n(n-1)|H|^2 - 2\sum_{i < j} \sum_{r=n+1}^{n+m} (h_{ii}^r h_{jj}^r - (h_{ij}^r)^2) \ge 0.$$
 (26)

To express the last sum we need the Gauss' equation (and this is the major difference with respect to the hypersurface case). Let us denote by R the curvature tensor of M and by  $\bar{R}$  the curvature tensor of  $\bar{M}$ . Then, for any  $X,Y\in T_pM$ , we have

$$<\bar{R}(X,Y)X,Y>=< R(X,Y)X,Y> -< h(X,X),h(Y,Y)> +|h(X,Y)|^2$$
 (27)

or, if  $\{e_1,...,e_n\}$  is an orthonormal frame at  $p \in M$ :

$$sec(e_i \wedge e_j) - \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) = \sum_{r=n+1}^{n+m} (h_{ii}^r h_{jj}^r - (h_{ij}^r)^2)$$
 (28)

and with this substitution the inequality become

$$2\sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) \le n(n-1)|H|^2 + 2\sum_{i < j} \overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j)$$
(29)

which is the inequality we had to prove, after a division by 2.

Lemma 1 of [17] is the following result, to which we refer as Chen's fundamental inequality with classical invariants.

Corollary 2.5 Let  $f: M^n \to R^{n+m}(\epsilon)$  be an isometric immersion of a Riemannian n-manifold  $M^n$  with normalized scalar curvature  $\rho$  into an (n+m)-dimensional Riemannian space form  $R^{n+m}(\epsilon)$  of sectional curvature  $\epsilon$ . Then

$$\rho \le |H|^2 + \epsilon. \tag{30}$$

The equality holds at a point  $p \in M$  if and only if p is totally umbilical point.

**Proof:** For any  $i \neq j$ ,  $i, j \in \{1, ..., n\}$  we use that  $\overline{sec}(e_i \wedge e_j) = \epsilon$  in the inequality proved in the proposition.

One can state the following immediate consequence which is more or less in the same spirit as the obstruction results obtained in [20].

Corollary 2.6 Let  $M^n$  be a Riemannian n-manifold and  $\bar{M}^{n+m}$  be a Riemannian (n+m)-manifold. If the scalar curvature of M is greater than the scalar curvature of every n-plane section L of  $\bar{M}^{n+m}$ , then M admits no minimal immersion into  $\bar{M}$ .

## 2.3 A Remark on Totally Umbilical Points

We recall the fact that the inequality  $\Delta(g, n) \geq 0$  has also been used in [63]. Let us define

$$\sigma_i = 2||S_i||^2 - \frac{2}{n}(trace(S_i))^2,$$
 (31)

where  $S_i$  is the shape operator in the normal direction  $\xi_i$  and  $||S_i||^2 = (\lambda_1^i)^2 + ... + (\lambda_n^i)^2$ . Let us denote by  $L_i$  the length of shape operator's spectrum in the direction of the normal vector  $\xi_i$ , i.e. the distance on the real axis between the greatest and the smallest of the shape operator's eigenvalues in the normal direction  $\xi_i$ . Then the following result was proved in [63]:

**Theorem 2.7** Let  $M^n$  be a submanifold in a Riemannian manifold  $\bar{M}^{n+m}$ . For any  $p \in M$  and for any normal basis  $\xi_1, ..., \xi_m$  we have:

$$\sqrt{\frac{2}{n(n-1)}\sigma_i(p)} \le L_i(p) \le \sqrt{\sigma_i(p)}. \tag{32}$$

The equality holds if and only if p is a totally umbilical point of M in  $\bar{M}$ .

One may get from the previous inequalities the following.

Corollary 2.8 Let  $M^n$ , n > 2 be a submanifold of a Riemannian manifold  $\bar{M}^{n+m}$ . If for some  $p \in M$  there exists a normal direction  $\xi$  such that  $\sigma_{\xi}(p) > 0$ , then the point p cannot be a totally umbilical point.

Since the double inequality (32) was obtained by the same procedure as Chen's basic inequality involving the classic invariants, they have in common the proof basisd on the idea  $\Delta(g,n) \geq 0$ , as it is presented in the previous two sections. In fact, the main idea used in both cases is that the shape operator's characteristic polynomial has only real roots. The algebraic background of the next section is also related to the study of Chen's fundamental inequality with classical invariants.

# 2.4 A Conformal Invariant Related to Chen's Fundamental Inequality with Classical Invariants

In the classic matrix theory, the spread of a matrix has been defined by Mirsky in [47] and then mentioned in various references, as for example in [46].

Let  $A \in M_n(\mathbb{C})$ ,  $n \geq 3$ , and let  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$  be the characteristic roots of A. The spread of A is defined to be  $s(A) = \max_{i,j} |\lambda_i - \lambda_j|$ . We denote by ||A|| the Euclidean norm of the matrix A, i.e.:  $||A||^2 = \sum_{i,j=1}^{m,n} |a_{ij}|^2$ . We also use the classical notation  $E_2$  for the sum of all 2-square principal subdeterminants of A. If  $A \in M_n(\mathbb{C})$ , then we have the following inequalities (see for example [46])

$$s(A) \le (2||A||^2 - \frac{2}{n}|trA|^2)^{1/2},$$
 (33)

$$s(A) \le \sqrt{2}||A||. \tag{34}$$

If  $A \in M_n(\mathbb{R})$ , then

$$s(A) \le \left[2\left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right)(trA)^2 - 4E_2(A)\right]^{1/2},\tag{35}$$

with equality holding if and only if n-2 of the characteristic roots of A are equal to the arithmetic mean of the remaining two.

Consider now an isometrically immersed submanifold  $M^n$  of dimension  $n \geq 2$  in a Riemannian manifold  $(\bar{M}^{n+s}, \bar{g})$ . Then the Gauss and Weingarten formulae are given by

$$\bar{\nabla}_X Y = \nabla_X Y + h(X,Y),$$

$$\bar{\nabla}_X \xi = -A_{\xi} X + D_X \xi,$$

for every  $X, Y \in \Gamma(TM)$  and  $\xi \in \Gamma(\nu M)$ . Take a vector  $\eta$  in the normal space to M at the point p and consider the linear mapping  $A_{\eta}: T_{p}M \to T_{p}M$ . Consider the eigenvalues  $\lambda_{\eta}^{1}, ..., \lambda_{\eta}^{n}$  of  $A_{\eta}$ . We put

$$L_{\eta}(p) = \sup_{i=1,\dots,n} (\lambda_{\eta}^{i}) - \inf_{i=1,\dots,n} (\lambda_{\eta}^{i}). \tag{36}$$

Then  $L_{\eta}$  is the spread of the shape operator's in the direction  $\eta$ . We define the spread of the shape operator at the point p by

$$L(p) = \sup_{\eta \in \nu_p M} L_{\eta}(p). \tag{37}$$

Let us remark that when  $M^2$  is a surface we have

$$L^2_
u(p) = \left(\lambda^1_
u(p) - \lambda^2_
u(p)
ight)^2 = 4 \left(|H(p)|^2 - K(p)
ight),$$

where  $\nu$  is the normal vector at p, H is the mean curvature, and K is the Gaussian curvature. In [7] it is proved that, for a compact surface  $M^2$  in  $\mathbb{E}^{2+s}$ , the geometric quantity  $(|H|^2 - K)dV$  is a conformal invariant. As a consequence, one obtains that  $L^2_{\nu}dV$  is a conformal invariant for every compact orientable surface in  $\mathbb{E}^{2+s}$ .

Let  $\xi_{n+1}, ..., \xi_{n+s}$  be a local orthonormal frame in the normal fibre bundle  $\nu M$ . Let us recall the definition of the extrinsic scalar curvature from [9]:

$$ext = \frac{2}{n(n-1)} \sum_{r=1}^{s} \sum_{i < j} \lambda_{n+r}^{i} \lambda_{n+r}^{j}.$$

In [9] it is proved that, for every submanifold  $M^n$  of a Riemannian manifold  $(\bar{M}, \bar{g})$ , the geometric quantity  $(|H|^2 - ext)g$  is invariant under any conformal change of metric. When M is compact (see also [9]), this result implies that, for an n-dimensional compact submanifold M of a Riemannian manifold  $(\bar{M}, \bar{g})$ , the geometric quantity  $\int (|H|^2 - ext)^{\frac{n}{2}} dV$  is a conformal invariant.

Let us prove the following fact.

**Proposition 2.9** Let  $M^n$  be a submanifold of the Riemannian manifold  $(\bar{M}, \bar{g})$ . Then spread of shape operator is a conformal invariant.

**Proof:** The context and the idea of the proof are similar to the one given in [3, pp.204-205]. Consider a nowhere vanishing positive function  $\rho$  on  $\bar{M}$ . Suppose that we have a conformal change of metric in the ambient space  $\bar{M}$  given by

$$\bar{g}^* = \rho^2 \bar{g}.$$

Let us denote by h and  $h^*$  the second fundamental forms of M in  $(\bar{M}, \bar{g})$  and  $(\bar{M}, \bar{g}^*)$ , respectively. Then we have (see [13])

$$g(A_{\xi}^{\star}X,Y) = g(A_{\xi}X,Y) + g(X,Y)\bar{g}(U,\xi),$$

where U is the vector field defined by  $U = (d\rho)^{\#}$ . Let  $e_1, ..., e_n$  be a local basis of the principal normal directions of  $A_{\xi}$  with respect to g. Then  $\rho^{-1}e_1, ..., \rho^{-1}e_n$ , form a local orthonormal frame of M with respect to  $g^*$ , and they are the principal directions of  $A_{\xi}^*$ . Therefore

$$L^*(p) = \sup_{\boldsymbol{\xi}^* \in \nu_p M; ||\boldsymbol{\xi}^*||_{\bullet} = 1} L^*_{\boldsymbol{\xi}^*} = \sup_{\boldsymbol{\xi}^* \in \nu_p M; ||\boldsymbol{\xi}^*||_{\bullet} = 1} \left( \sup_{i = 1, \dots, n} (\lambda^i_{\boldsymbol{\xi}})^* - \inf_{j = 1, \dots, n} (\lambda^j_{\boldsymbol{\xi}})^* \right)$$

$$=\sup_{\boldsymbol{\xi}\in\nu_{\boldsymbol{p}}M;||\boldsymbol{\xi}||=1}\left[\sup_{i=1,\ldots,n}\left(\lambda_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{i}+\bar{g}(U,\boldsymbol{\xi})\right)-\inf_{j=1,\ldots,n}\left(\lambda_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{j}+\bar{g}(U,\boldsymbol{\xi})\right)\right]=$$

$$=\sup_{\boldsymbol{\xi}\in\nu_{\boldsymbol{p}}M;||\boldsymbol{\xi}||=1}\left[\sup_{i=1,\ldots,n}\left(\lambda_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{i}\right)-\inf_{j=1,\ldots,n}\left(\lambda_{\boldsymbol{\xi}}^{j}\right)\right]=L(p).$$

This proves the proposition.

When M is a compact surface, both L and  $L^2dV$  are conformal invariants.

The shape discriminant of the submanifold M in  $\overline{M}$  with respect to a normal direction  $\eta$  was discussed in [63]. Let  $A_{\eta}$  be the shape operator associated with an arbitrary normal vector  $\eta$  at p. The shape discriminant of  $\eta$  is defined by

$$D_{\eta} = 2||A_{\eta}||^2 - \frac{2}{n}(trace A_{\eta})^2, \tag{38}$$

where  $||A_{\eta}||^2 = (\lambda_{\eta}^1)^2 + \cdots + (\lambda_{\eta}^n)^2$ , at every point  $p \in M \subset \bar{M}$ .

The following pointwise double inequality was proved in [63]:

$$\frac{D_{\eta}}{\binom{n}{2}} \le L_{\eta}^2 \le D_{\eta},\tag{39}$$

We will use this inequality later on. The proof of this fact is algebraically related to the proof of Chen's fundamental inequality with classical curvature invariants (see [17]). The alternate proof of this result is presented in [64].

#### 2.4.1 Geometric inequalities on compact submanifolds

In this section, we study the relationship between the spread of the shape operator's spectrum and the conformal invariant from [9]. The main result of the present section is Proposition 2.10. For its proof we need a few preliminary steps.

**Proposition 2.10** Let  $M^n$  be a compact submanifold of a Riemannian manifold  $\bar{M}^{n+s}$ . Then the following inequality holds:

$$\left(\int_{M} LdV\right)^{2} (vol(M))^{\frac{n}{2n-2}} \leq 2n(n-1) \left(\int_{M} (|H|^{2} - ext)^{\frac{n}{2}} dV\right)^{\frac{2}{n}}.$$
 (40)

Equality holds if and only if either n=2 or M is a totally umbilical submanifold of dimension  $n \geq 3$ .

Before presenting the proof, let us describe what this inequality means. For any conformal diffeomorphism  $\phi$  of the ambient space  $\bar{M}$ , the quantity

$$\left(\int_{\phi(M)} LdV_{\phi}\right)^{2} (vol(\phi(M))^{\frac{n}{2n-2}})$$

is bounded above by the conformal invariant geometric quantity expressed in (40).

First, let us prove the following.

**Lemma 2.11** Let  $M^n \subset \bar{M}^{n+s}$  be a compact submanifold and p an arbitrary point in M. Consider an orthonormal normal frame  $\xi_1, ..., \xi_s$  at p and let  $D_{\alpha}$  be the shape discriminant corresponding to  $\xi_{\alpha}$ , where  $\alpha = 1, ..., s$ . Then we have

$$\frac{1}{2n(n-1)} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{s} D_{\alpha} = |H|^2 - ext. \tag{41}$$

**Proof:** Since

$$H = rac{1}{n} \sum_{lpha=1}^{s} \left( \sum_{i=1}^{n} \lambda_{lpha}^{i} \right) \xi_{lpha},$$
  $ext = rac{2}{n(n-1)} \sum_{lpha=1}^{s} \sum_{i < j} \lambda_{lpha}^{i} \lambda_{lpha}^{j},$ 

we have

$$|H|^{2} - ext = \frac{1}{n^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{s} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\lambda_{\alpha}^{i})^{2} - \frac{2}{n^{2}(n-1)} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{s} \sum_{i \leq i} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \lambda_{\alpha}^{j}. \tag{42}$$

A direct computation yields

$$D_{\alpha} = \frac{2(n-1)}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\lambda_{\alpha}^{i})^{2} - \frac{4}{n} \sum_{i \leq j} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \lambda_{\alpha}^{j}. \tag{43}$$

Summing from  $\alpha = 1$  to  $\alpha = s$  in (43) and comparing the result with (42) one may get (41).

From the cited result in [9] and the previous lemma, we have

**Corollary 2.12** If M is a compact submanifold in the ambient space  $\bar{M}$ , then

$$\int_{M} \left( \sum_{\alpha=1}^{s} D_{\alpha} \right)^{\frac{n}{2}} dV$$

is a conformal invariant.

Let us remark that for n = 2 this is a well-known fact.

**Lemma 2.13** Let M be a submanifold in the arbitrary ambient space  $\bar{M}$ . With the previous notations we have

$$4(|H|^2 - ext) \le \sum_{\alpha}^{s} L_{\alpha}^2(p) \le 2n(n-1)(|H|^2 - ext)$$

at each point  $p \in M$ . The equalities holds if and only if p is an umbilical point.

**Proof:** This is a direct consequence of Lemma 2.11 and (39).

**Proof of proposition 2.10:** Let p be an arbitrary point of M and let  $\eta_0$  be a normal direction such that  $L(p) = L_{\eta_0}(p)$ . Consider the completion of  $\eta_0$  up to a orthonormal normal basis  $\eta_0 = \eta_1, \dots, \eta_s$ . Then we have

$$L^{2}(p) = L_{\eta_{0}}^{2}(p) \le \sum_{\alpha=1}^{s} L_{\alpha}^{2}(p) \le 2n(n-1)(|H|^{2} - ext). \tag{44}$$

By applying Hölder's inequality, one has

$$\left(\int_{M} LdV\right)^{2} \leq \left(\int_{M} L^{2}dV\right) \left(vol(M)\right).$$

Applying Hölder's inequality one more time yields

$$\int_{M} \left( |H|^2 - ext \right) dV \le \left( \int_{M} \left( |H|^2 - ext \right)^{\frac{n}{2}} dV \right)^{\frac{2}{n}} \left( vol(M) \right)^{\frac{n-2}{n}}$$

Therefore, by using the inequality established in lemma 2.13, we have

$$\left(\int_{M}LdV\right)^{2}\leq\left(\int_{M}L^{2}dV\right)\left(vol(M)\right)\leq2n(n-1)vol(M)\int_{M}\left(|H|^{2}-ext\right)dV\leq$$

$$\leq 2n(n-1)\left(vol(M)\right)^{\frac{2n-2}{n}}\left(\int_{M}\left(|H|^{2}-ext\right)^{\frac{n}{2}}dV\right)^{\frac{2}{n}}.$$

Let us discuss when the equality case may occur. We have seen that we get identity if n = 2.

Now, let us assume  $n \geq 3$ . The first inequality in (44) is an equality at p if there exist s-1 umbilical directions (i.e.  $L_{\alpha}(p)=0$  for s=2,...,n). The second inequality in (44) is an equality if and only if p is umbilical point (see [63]). Finally, the two Hölder inequalities are indeed equalities if and only if there exist real numbers  $\theta$  and  $\mu$  satisfying  $L(p)=\theta$  and  $|H|^2-ext=\mu$  at every  $p\in M$ . The first equality conditions impose pointwise L(p)=0, which yields  $\theta=\mu=0$ . This means that M is totally umbilical.

#### 2.4.2 The noncompact case

Let M be an n-dimensional noncompact submanifold of an (n+d)-dimensional Riemannian manifold  $(\bar{M},g)$ .

**Proposition 2.14** Let  $M^n \subset \bar{M}^{n+d}$  be a complete noncompact submanifold and  $\eta_1, ..., \eta_d$  a local orthonormal basis of the normal bundle. Suppose that  $\sum \lambda_{\alpha}^i \lambda_{\alpha}^j \geq 0$  and  $L_{\alpha} \in L^2(M)$ . Then

$$\int_{M} (|H|^2 - ext)dV < \infty.$$

*Proof:* We use the inequality (39). It is sufficient to prove locally the inequality:

$$|H|^2 - ext \le \sum_{i=1}^d D_i$$

This is true since the following elementary inequality holds:

$$(\lambda_{\alpha}^{1})^{2} + \dots + (\lambda_{\alpha}^{d})^{2} - \frac{2n}{n-1} \sum_{i \leq j} \lambda_{\alpha}^{i} \lambda_{\alpha}^{j} \leq 2[(\lambda_{\alpha}^{1})^{2} + \dots + (\lambda_{\alpha}^{d})^{2}] - \frac{2}{n} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{d} (\lambda_{\alpha}^{i}) \right\}^{2}.$$

This is equivalent to

$$n(n-1)\sum_{i=1}^d (\lambda_\alpha^i)^2 - 2n^2\sum_{i < j} \lambda_\alpha^i \lambda_\alpha^j \le 2(n-1)^2\sum_{i=1}^d (\lambda_\alpha^i)^2 - 4(n-1)\sum_{i < j} \lambda_\alpha^i \lambda_\alpha^j$$

or

$$(n^2 - 3n + 2) \{ \sum_{i=1}^{d} (\lambda_{\alpha}^i)^2 \} + 2(n^2 - 2n + 2) \sum_{i < i} \lambda_{\alpha}^i \lambda_{\alpha}^j \ge 0,$$

which holds by using the hypothesis and that  $n \geq 2$ .

The inequality is the  $\alpha$ -component of the invariant inequality we are going to prove. By adding up d such inequalities and by considering the improper integral on M of the appropriate functions, the conclusion follows. This is due to

$$\int_{M} (|H|^{2} - ext) dV \le \int_{M} \sum_{i=1}^{d} D_{i} dV \le {n \choose 2} \sum_{i=1}^{d} \int_{M} L_{i}^{2} dV$$

by the first inequality in (39).

In the next proposition we establish a relation between  $\int_M [L(p)]^2 dV$  and the Willmore-Chen integral,  $\int_M (|H|^2 - ext) dV$ , studied in [9].

**Proposition 2.15** Let  $M^n \subset \bar{M}^{n+d}$  be a complete noncompact orientable submanifold. If  $L(p) \in L^2(M)$ , then  $\int_M (|H|^2 - ext) dV < \infty$ .

Proof: By a direct computation, we have

$$\int_{M} (|H|^{2} - ext) dV = \frac{1}{n^{2}(n-1)} \int_{M} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{d} \sum_{i < j} (\lambda_{\alpha}^{1} - \lambda_{\alpha}^{j})^{2} dV \le$$
 (45)

$$\frac{1}{n^2(n-1)} \int_M \sum_{\alpha=1}^d \sum_{i < j} L^2(p) dV = \frac{d}{2n} \int_M L^2(p) dV.$$

### 2.4.3 Examples

Let us look now at two examples. First, let us consider the catenoid defined by

$$f_c(u,v) = \left(c\cos u \, \cosh rac{v}{c}, c \, \sin u \, \cosh rac{v}{c}, v
ight).$$

Using the classical formulas for example from [62] one finds

$$\lambda_1 = -\lambda_2 = \frac{1}{c} \cosh^{-2} \frac{v}{c}.$$

Therefore, we have

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} L(p)dv = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{2}{c} \cosh^{-2} \frac{v}{c} dv = 4 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{e^t dt}{e^{2t} + 1} = 4\pi < \infty.$$

Let us consider the pseudosphere whose profile functions are given by (see, for example [37])

$$c_1(v) = ae^{-v/a}$$

$$c_2(v) = \int_0^v \sqrt{1-e^{-2t/a}} dt$$

for  $0 \le v < \infty$ . For simplicity, let us consider just the "upper" part of the pseudosphere. We have

$$\lambda_1 = \frac{e^{v/a}}{a} \sqrt{1 - e^{-2v/a}},$$

$$\lambda_2 = -\left(ae^{v/a}\sqrt{1-e^{-2v/a}}\right)^{-1}.$$

Remark that

$$\int_{M} LdV = \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{e^{t/a}}{a\sqrt{1 - e^{-2t/a}}} dt = \frac{1}{2} \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{dy}{\sqrt{y - 1}} = \infty.$$

A natural question is to find a characterization for surfaces of rotation that have finite integral of the spread of their shape operator.

Consider surfaces of revolution whose profile curves are described as c(s) = (y(s), s) (see, for example, [62]). Then we have the following.

Proposition 2.16 Let M be a surface of rotation in Euclidean 3-space defined by

$$\psi(s,t) = (y(s)\cos t, y(s)\sin t, s).$$

Then the integral of the spread of the shape operator on M is finite if and only if there exist an integrable  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  function f > 0 which satisfies the following second order differential equation:

$$-yy'' = 1 + (y')^2 \pm f(s)y(1 + (y')^2)^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

For the proof, we use the classical formulas from [37, p.228]. We have for  $\lambda_1 = k_{meridian}$ , and respectively for  $\lambda_2 = k_{parallel}$ :

$$\lambda_1 = \frac{-y''}{[1+(y')2]^{3/2}},$$

$$\lambda_2 = rac{1}{y[1+(y')^2]^{1/2}}.$$

Then, the condition that the integral is finite means that there exists an integrable function f > 0 such that

$$\int_R |\lambda_1 - \lambda_2| ds = \int_R f(s) ds.$$

If we assume that  $f \in C^{\infty}$ , then the equality between the function under integral holds everywhere and a straightforward computation yields the claimed equality.

For example, for the catenoid f(s) = 0.

# 2.5 A Fundamental Inequality for Warped Product Manifolds

For a warped product  $N_1 \times_f N_2$ , we denote by  $\mathcal{D}_1$  and  $\mathcal{D}_2$  the distributions given by the vectors tangent to leaves and fibers, respectively. Thus,  $\mathcal{D}_1$  is obtained from tangent vectors of  $N_1$  via the horizontal lift and  $\mathcal{D}_2$  obtained by tangent vectors of  $N_2$ via the vertical lift. Let  $\phi: N_1 \times_f N_2 \to R^m(c)$  be an isometric immersion of a warped product  $N_1 \times_f N_2$  into a Riemannian manifold with constant sectional curvature c. Denote by h the second fundamental form of  $\phi$ . The immersion  $\phi$  is called *mixed* totally geodesic if h(X, Z) = 0 for any X in  $\mathcal{D}_1$  and Z in  $\mathcal{D}_2$ .

The problem of suitable conditions on isometric immersions in space forms is analyzed and explained in [23]. Let us consider  $N_1 \times_f N_2$  be the warped product of

two Riemannian manifolds and let  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  respectively their dimensions. We will use the notation  $n = n_1 + n_2$ .

The following inequality for warped product spaces is proved in [23].

**Theorem 2.17** Let  $\iota: N_1 \times_f N_2 \to R^m(c)$  be an isometric immersion of a warped product into a Riemannian m-manifold of constant sectional curvature c. Then we have

$$\frac{\Delta f}{f} \le \frac{(n_1 + n_2)^2}{4n_2} H^2 + n_1 c,\tag{46}$$

where  $n_i = \dim N_i$ , i = 1, 2,  $H^2$  is the squared mean curvature of  $\phi$ , and  $\Delta$  is the Laplacian operator of  $N_1$ .

The equality sign of (46) holds identically if and only if  $\iota: N_1 \times_f N_2 \to R^m(c)$  is a mixed totally geodesic immersion with trace  $h_1 = \operatorname{trace} h_2$ , where  $\operatorname{trace} h_1$  and  $\operatorname{trace} h_2$  denote the trace of h restricted to  $N_1$  and  $N_2$ , respectively.

Several applications of this theorem are given in [23].

The classification of immersions from warped products into real space forms satisfying the equality case of (46) is obtained in [24].

Here, we prove the following inequality, in the same spirit, but whose proof will use a different argument, namely the idea from our proof to Chen's fundamental inequality with classical invariants.

**Proposition 2.18** Let  $\iota: N_1 \times N_2 \to M^{n+m}$  be an isometric immersion of a warped product manifold into a Riemannian manifold M. Then at every point  $p \in M$  the following inequality holds:

$$n_2 \frac{\Delta f}{f} + scal(T_p N_1) + scal(T_p N_2) \le \frac{n(n-1)}{2} H^2 + \sum_{i < j} s\bar{e}c(e_i \wedge e_j), \tag{47}$$

where scal is the scalar curvature corresponding to the indicated tangent space with respect to the warped product metric.

*Proof:* The following relation was proved in [64], it was also proved in section 2.2.

$$\sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) \le \frac{n(n-1)}{2} H^2 + \sum_{i < j} s\bar{e}c(e_i \wedge e_j). \tag{48}$$

The left hand side term of the above inequality can be written in detail as

$$\sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) = \sum_{s=1}^{n_2} \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} sec(e_i \wedge e_s) + \sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) + \sum_{s < t} sec(e_s \wedge e_t)$$
(49)

where  $i, j = 1, ..., n_1$  and  $s, t = n_1 + 1, ...n$  are the subscripts corresponding to the tangent spaces to  $N_1$ , respectively  $N_2$ , at every point  $T_p(N_1 \times_f N_2)$ .

We have (see, for example, [5] or [23]):

$$\sum_{s=1}^{n_2} \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} sec(e_i \wedge e_s) = n_2 \frac{\Delta f}{f},$$

$$\sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \wedge e_j) = scal(T_p N_1),$$

$$\sum_{s < t} sec(e_s \wedge e_t) = scal(T_p N_2).$$

Replacing these quantities in (48) we get the claimed inequality.

The equality holds if and only if the following relation holds at every point:

$$n(n-1)H^2 = 2\sum_{i < j} [sec(e_i \wedge e_j) - s\bar{e}c(e_i \wedge e_j)]. \tag{50}$$

In the case when in relation (47) the ambient space is a space form, we get the following.

Corollary 2.19 Let  $\iota: N_1 \times N_2 \to R^{n+m}(c)$  be an isometric immersion of a warped product into a simply-connected space form. Then at every point  $p \in M$ :

$$n_2 \frac{\Delta f}{f} + scal(T_p N_1) + scal(T_p N_2) \le \frac{n(n-1)}{2} (H^2 + c),$$
 (51)

# 3 Applications of Chen's Fundamental Inequality: the General Case

### 3.1 Warped Product of Hyperbolic Planes

In the *Introduction* we have explained that we are interested to construct explicit examples of Riemannian manifolds with Ric < 0, but which have some positive Chen invariants.

For such construction, we use the notion of warped product metrics introduced by Kručkovič in 1957 and by Bishop and O'Neill in [5] in Sections 3.1 and 3.2. (A reference on warped product metrics is in [1], which is, in particular, useful in the calculation on Ricci curvature of a warped product metric. Another reference is [56]. A discussion in the context of manifolds with nonpositive curvature, based mainly on [5], can be found in [57].)

Let us consider two copies of the hyperbolic plane  $(H^2, g_0)$ . The first has coordinates (x, y) with y > 0 and has metric  $g_0 = (1/y^2)(dx^2 + dy^2)$ . Let u and v denote the coordinates of the second copy of the hyperbolic plane with v > 0. We consider the open subset  $U = \{(x, y) \in H^2 | y > \varepsilon/2\}$ , for sufficiently small  $\varepsilon > 0$ . On the product manifold  $(U \times_f H^2, g)$  we consider the warped product metric  $g = g_0 + f^2 g_0$ , i.e.,

$$g = \frac{1}{v^2}(dx^2 + dy^2) + \frac{f^2(x,y)}{v^2}(du^2 + dv^2), \tag{52}$$

where f is a positive differentiable function. We use the subscripts 1, 2, 3, 4 corresponding to the coordinates x, y, u, v, respectively. At every point  $p \in M$ , we use the

following notation for the tangent vectors

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \partial_x, \frac{\partial}{\partial y} = \partial_y, \frac{\partial}{\partial u} = \partial_u, \frac{\partial}{\partial v} = \partial_v.$$

We claim the following: There exist differentiable functions f on  $(U \times_f H^2, g)$  such that Ric < 0 and  $\delta(2,2) > 0$  everywhere.

A straightforward computation gives

$$sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_y) = -1, (53)$$

$$sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_u) = sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_v) = \frac{y}{f(x,y)} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} - y \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x^2} \right)$$
 (54)

$$sec(\partial_{y} \wedge \partial_{u}) = sec(\partial_{y} \wedge \partial_{v}) = -\frac{y}{f(x,y)} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} + y \frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial y^{2}} \right)$$
 (55)

$$sec(\partial_u \wedge \partial_v) = -\frac{1}{f^2(x,y)} - \frac{y^2}{f^2(x,y)} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} \right)^2 \right]$$
 (56)

Therefore, the half of scalar curvature at p = (x, y, u, v) is given by

$$scal(p) = -1 - \frac{1}{f^{2}(x,y)} - \frac{2y^{2}}{f(x,y)} \left[ \frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial y^{2}} \right]$$

$$- \frac{y^{2}}{f^{2}(x,y)} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} \right)^{2} + \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} \right)^{2} \right]$$
(57)

Using eventually Proposition 9.106 from [1] and the fact that the components of the Hessian of a function  $\phi$  are given in general by :

$$(h_{\phi})_{jk} = \frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial x^j \partial x^k} - \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x^r} \Gamma^r_{jk}$$

the values of the Ricci tensor are:

$$Ric(\partial_x, \partial_x) = -\frac{1}{y^2} + \frac{2}{yf(x,y)} \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} - \frac{2}{f(x,y)} \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x^2},$$
 (58)

$$Ric(\partial_y, \partial_y) = -\frac{1}{y^2} - \frac{2}{yf(x,y)} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial y} + y \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y^2} \right),$$
 (59)

$$Ric(\partial_{u}, \partial_{u}) = Ric(\partial_{v}, \partial_{v}) = -\frac{1}{v^{2}} - \frac{y^{2}f(x, y)}{v^{2}} \left[ \frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial y^{2}} \right]$$
(60)

$$-rac{y^2}{v^2}\left[\left(rac{\partial f}{\partial x}
ight)^2+\left(rac{\partial f}{\partial y}
ight)^2
ight]$$

$$Ric(\partial_x, \partial_y) = -\frac{2}{f(x, y)} \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y \partial x} - \frac{2}{y f(x, y)} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x}$$
 (61)

$$Ric(\partial_x, \partial_u) = Ric(\partial_x, \partial_v) = Ric(\partial_y, \partial_u) = Ric(\partial_y, \partial_v) = Ric(\partial_u, \partial_v) = 0$$
 (62)

To complete our example, we choose a function "close" to 1 which has the desired properties: Ric < 0 at every point p = (x, y, u, v), but at least one of Chen invariants is strictly positive.

Consider  $f(x,y) = e^{\epsilon \arctan y}$ . For this specific function one gets by direct computation that

$$Ric(\partial_u, \partial_u) = Ric(\partial_v, \partial_v) =$$
 (63)

$$\frac{-1}{v^2(1+y^2)^2}\left[(1+y^2)^2+2\varepsilon y^2(\varepsilon-y)e^{2\varepsilon\arctan y}\right]<0.$$

This last conclusion shows us that the only minor we need to study is the one corresponding to subscripts 1 and 2.

The canonical basis we've considered is not an orthonormal one. To complete the computation on an orthonormal basis let us take  $e_1 = y\partial_x$ ,  $e_2 = y\partial_y$ ,  $e_3 = (v/f(x,y))\partial_u$ ,  $e_4 = (v/f(x,y))\partial_v$ . Then

$$Ric(e_1, e_1) = y^2 Ric(\partial_x, \partial_x),$$
  $Ric(e_1, e_2) = y^2 Ric(\partial_x, \partial y),$   $Ric(e_2, e_2) = y^2 Ric(\partial_y, \partial_y),$   $Ric(e_3, e_3) = (v^2/f^2) Ric(\partial_u, \partial_u) < 0,$   $Ric(e_4, e_4) = (v^2/f^2) Ric(\partial_v, \partial_v) < 0.$ 

To see that Ric < 0, we have to study the  $2 \times 2$  minor:

$$egin{align} Ric(e_1,e_1) &= -1 + rac{2y}{f}rac{\partial f}{\partial y} - rac{2y^2}{f}rac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x^2}, \ Ric(e_1,e_2) &= Ric(e_2,e_1) = -rac{2y^2}{f}rac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y\partial x} - rac{2y}{f}rac{\partial f}{\partial x}, \ Ric(e_2,e_2) &= -1 - rac{2y}{f}rac{\partial f}{\partial y} - rac{2y^2}{f}rac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y^2}, \ \end{array}$$

or, for the considered function:

$$Ric(e_1,e_1) = -1 + rac{2arepsilon y}{1+y^2},$$
  $Ric(e_1,e_2) = Ric(e_2,e_1) = 0,$   $Ric(e_2,e_2) = -1 - rac{2arepsilon y}{1+y^2} - rac{2arepsilon y^2(arepsilon - 2y)}{(1+y^2)^2}.$ 

On the other hand, since on U we get  $sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_y) < sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_u)$ ,  $sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_y)$  $< sec(\partial_y \wedge \partial_u)$ ,  $sec(\partial_u \wedge \partial_v) < sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_u)$ ,  $sec(\partial_u \wedge \partial_v) < sec(\partial_y \wedge \partial_v)$ , the smallest values of  $sec(e_i \wedge e_j)$  on the considered basis are  $sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_y)$  and  $sec(\partial_u \wedge \partial_v)$ , we have on U:

$$\delta(2,2) \ge 2sec(\partial_x \wedge \partial_u) + 2sec(\partial_y \wedge \partial_u)$$

$$= -\frac{y^2}{f(x,y)} \left( \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y^2} \right) = -\frac{2\varepsilon y^2 (\varepsilon - 2y)}{(1+y^2)^2} > 0.$$
(64)

The last inequality allows us to apply Theorem 1.2 to obtain the following:

**Proposition 3.1** For sufficiently small  $\epsilon > 0$ , the Riemannian manifold

$$M = (U \times H^2, g_0 + (e^{2\varepsilon \arctan y})g_0)$$

cannot be isometrically immersed in any Euclidean ambient space  $E^m$  as a minimal submanifold for any codimension, even though Ric < 0.

One may obtain similar result by applying the same construction with some other warping functions on an appropriate open set  $U \subset H^2$ .

Let us notice that one doesn't need a specific computation for  $\delta(2,2)$  to apply Theorem 1.2. An estimate as in the relation (64) is sufficient to obtain the obstruction to minimal immersions into a Euclidean space of any codimension.

#### 3.2 Multiwarped Product Spaces

Let us now consider a multiwarped product of hyperbolic spaces defined as follows. Let us use a similar notation  $U = \{(x,y) \in H^2 | y > \frac{n}{2}\varepsilon\}$  to the previous section. Consider the product manifold of U with n warped copies of the hyperbolic plane  $H^2$ , endowed with coordinates  $(x, y, u_1, v_1, \ldots, u_n, v_n)$  with  $y, v_1, \ldots, v_n > 0$ . At an arbitrary point of the product manifold let  $\eta_1, \eta_2, \ldots, \eta_{2n+2}$  denote respectively the tangent vectors:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y}, \frac{\partial}{\partial u_1}, \frac{\partial}{\partial v_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial u_n}, \frac{\partial}{\partial v_n}$$

The multiwarped product metric on  $(U \times_{f_1} H^2 \times_{f_2} ... \times_{f_n} H^2, g)$  is defined by

$$g = \frac{1}{y^2}(dx^2 + dy^2) + \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{f_i^2(x,y)}{v_i^2}(du_i^2 + dv_i^2)$$
 (65)

where  $f_1(x, y), \ldots, f_n(x, y)$  are positive differentiable functions.

We claim the following: There are some choices of  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  which satisfy Ric < 0 everywhere and at least one of Chen invariants is positive.

By direct computation we have, for i = 1, ..., n:

$$sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2) = -1, (66)$$

$$sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_{2i+1}) = sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = \frac{y}{f_i(x,y)} (\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} - y \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial x^2}), \tag{67}$$

$$sec(\eta_2 \wedge \eta_{2i+1}) = sec(\eta_2 \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = -\frac{y}{f_i(x,y)} \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} + y \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial y^2} \right), \tag{68}$$

$$sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = -\frac{1}{f_i^2(x,y)} - \frac{y^2}{f_i^2(x,y)} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} \right)^2 \right], \tag{69}$$

$$sec(\eta_{2i+2} \wedge \eta_{2j+2}) = sec(\eta_{2i+2} \wedge \eta_{2j+1}) = sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2j+1}) =$$
 (70)

$$-\frac{y^2}{f_i(x,y)\,f_j(x,y)}\left[\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x}\frac{\partial f_j}{\partial x}+\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y}\frac{\partial f_j}{\partial y}\right],$$

$$scal(p) = -1 - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left\{ \frac{1}{f_i^2} + \frac{y^2}{f_i^2} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} \right)^2 \right] \right\}$$
 (71)

$$-2y^2\sum_{i=1}^n\left(\frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial x^2}+\frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial^2 y}\right)-4y^2\sum_{i,j=1;i\neq j}^n\frac{1}{f_i\,f_j}\left[\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x}\frac{\partial f_j}{\partial x}+\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y}\frac{\partial f_j}{\partial j}\right],$$

$$Ric(\eta_1, \eta_1) = -\frac{1}{y^2} + \frac{2}{y} \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{1}{f_i} \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} - y \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial x^2} \right)$$
 (72)

$$Ric(\eta_2, \eta_2) = -\frac{1}{y^2} - \frac{2}{y} \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{1}{f_i} \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} + y \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial y^2} \right)$$
 (73)

$$Ric(\eta_{2i+2}, \eta_{2i+2}) = Ric(\eta_{2i+1}, \eta_{2i+1}) = -\frac{1}{v_i^2} - \frac{y^2}{v_i^2} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \left( \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} \right)^2 \right]$$
(74)

$$-\frac{y^2 f_i}{v_i^2} \left( \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2 f_i}{\partial y^2} \right) - \frac{2y^2 f_i^2}{v_i^2} \sum_{i=1: i \neq j}^n \frac{1}{f_i f_j} \left[ \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x} \frac{\partial f_j}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y} \frac{\partial f_j}{\partial y} \right].$$

A long computation yields the other terms of the matrix of Ric tensor. Let us explain how to compute  $Ric(\eta_1, \eta_2)$ . We need to compute terms of the type  $R_{k_1}{}^k{}_2$ . We distinguish three cases: k = 1, k = 2 and  $k \neq 1, 2$ . Then

$$R_{11\ 2}^{1} = 0, \quad R_{21\ 2}^{2} = 0, \quad R_{k1\ 2}^{k} = -\frac{1}{f_{k}} \frac{\partial^{2} f_{k}}{\partial y \partial x} - \frac{1}{y f_{k}} \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial x}.$$

A similar discussion is taking place for every element of the matrix of *Ric* tensor, to yield that all non-diagonal terms vanish everywhere, except

$$Ric(\eta_1, \eta_2) = -2\sum_{k=1}^{n} \left[ \frac{1}{f_k} \frac{\partial^2 f_k}{\partial y \partial x} + \frac{1}{y f_k} \frac{\partial f_k}{\partial x} \right]. \tag{75}$$

For a specific example let us consider  $f_i(x,y)=f(x,y)=e^{\varepsilon \arctan y}$  for  $i=1,\ldots,n$ . To simplify the computations one may choose  $0<\varepsilon\leq 1/n$ . For the orthonormal basis we work with, let us denote as above  $e_1=y\eta_1,\ e_2=y\eta_2,\ \text{and}\ e_{2k+1}=(v_k/f_k)\eta_{2k+1},$   $e_{2k+2}=(v_k/f_k)\eta_{2k+2},$  for  $k=1,\ldots,n$ , respectively.

For the subscript 3 to 2n, the Ric matrix is in diagonal form at every point. Through a direct computation, we obtain, for i = 1, ..., n, that

$$Ric(e_{2i+1}, e_{2i+1}) = Ric(e_{2i+2}, e_{2i+2}) = -\frac{1}{f^2}$$

$$-\frac{(2n+1)y^2}{f^2} \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial y}\right)^2 - \frac{y^2}{f} \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial y^2} < 0.$$
(76)

In order to estimate Chen invariant, we compute the sectional curvatures as follows, for  $i, j = 1, ..., n, i \neq j$ :

$$sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2) = -1, (77)$$

$$sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_{2i+1}) = sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = \frac{\varepsilon y}{1 + y^2} > 0, \tag{78}$$

$$sec(\eta_2 \wedge \eta_{2i+1}) = sec(\eta_2 \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = \frac{\varepsilon y(y^2 - \varepsilon y - 1)}{(1 + y^2)^2} > 0, \tag{79}$$

$$sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) = -\frac{1}{f^2} - \frac{\varepsilon^2 y^2}{(1+y^2)^2} < 0, \tag{80}$$

$$sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2j+1}) = sec(\eta_{2i+2} \wedge \eta_{2j+2}) = sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2j+2}) = -\frac{\varepsilon^2 y^2}{(1+y^2)^2} < 0.$$
 (81)

In fact, one can easily obtain that

$$sec(\eta_{2i+1} \land \eta_{2i+2}) < sec(\eta_{2i+2} \land \eta_{2j+2}).$$
 (82)

This allows us to obtain the estimate of the (2, 2, ..., 2)-order Chen invariant (2 repeats n + 1 times) such that

$$\delta(2,\ldots,2) \ge \tau(p) - \left[ \sec(\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2) + \sum_{i=1}^n \sec(\eta_{2i+1} \wedge \eta_{2i+2}) \right] =$$

$$= \frac{2\varepsilon ny^2}{(1+y^2)^2} (2y - \varepsilon n) > 0$$
(83)

Thus, by applying Theorem 1.2, we have proved the following.

**Proposition 3.2** The Riemannian manifold  $(U \times H^2 \times ... \times H^2, g)$ , endowed with the metric given by (65) with  $f_i(x,y) = e^{\epsilon \arctan y}$ , i = 1, ..., n, cannot be isometrically immersed as a minimal submanifold into a Euclidean space for arbitrary dimension, even though Ric < 0.

The same procedure with some other functions  $f_i$  may also give rise to other specific examples of Riemannian manifolds whose Chen's invariants obstruct minimal immersions via Theorem 1.2, although the classical invariants do not provide obstruction to minimal immersions.

# 4 Curvature and Topology: A Myers Type Theorem for Almost Hermitian Manifolds

The classic S.B.Myers' theorem (see [48]) asserts that a complete Riemannian manifold M that satisfies the condition  $Ric_p(v,v) \geq r^{-2} > 0$ , for every point  $p \in M$  and for any unit vector  $v \in T_pM$ , is compact and its diameter is less than or at most equal to  $\pi r$ . The condition  $Ric_p(v,v) \geq 0$  everywhere and a Ricci curvature condition along geodesic rays from a point  $p_0 \in M$  has been studied by Calabi in [6]. For some other references on the topic one may see for example [28].

Let us consider  $(M^{2n}, J, \langle , \rangle)$  an almost Hermitian manifold with curvature tensor R. To establish the notations, let us consider just for this section the following sign convention for the curvature tensor

$$R(X,Y)Z = -\nabla_X \nabla_Y Z + \nabla_Y \nabla_X Z + \nabla_{[X,Y]} Z,$$

for any tangent vector fields  $X, Y, Z \in TM$ . The Ricci tensor will be denoted by Ric and the sectional curvature by sec. The holomorphic sectional curvature is given by

$$H(X) = sec(X \wedge JX) = \frac{\langle R(JX, X)JX, X \rangle}{\langle X, X \rangle^2}.$$

The main result of this section is Theorem 4.1. Chronologically, the first result of Myers type in Kählerian context was established by Tsukamoto in [68]; his result states that a complete 2n-dimensional Kählerian manifold M whose holomorphic sectional curvature is greater than or equal to a > 0 is compact and has the diameter less than or equal to  $\pi/\sqrt{a}$ . Furthermore, under the mentioned hypothesis, M is simply connected.

A result of Myers type for nearly Kähler manifolds, with the holomorphic curvature condition, has been proved by A.Gray in [35]. Gray also proved in [36] a corresponding result for almost Hermitian manifolds as follows.

**Theorem A** Let  $M^{2n}$  be a complete almost Hermitian manifold. Assume that the holomorphic sectional curvature of M satisfies:

$$H(X) - ||(\nabla_X J)X||^2 ||X||^{-4} \ge a > 0,$$
 (84)

for all  $X \in T_pM$  and all  $p \in M$ . Then M is compact and the diameter of M is not greater than  $\pi/\sqrt{a}$ . Furthermore, M is simply connected.

A theorem of Myers type for locally conformal Kähler manifolds has been proven by Vaisman in [69]. A generalization of Myers' theorem for contact manifolds has been proven by Blair and Sharma in [3].

Recall that in [33] Gallaway established the following fact, mentioned also in [28].

**Theorem B** Let  $M^n$  be a Riemannian manifold. Suppose there exist constants a > 0 and c > 0 such that for every pair of points in  $M^{2n}$  and minimal geodesic  $\gamma$  joining these points having unit tangent  $\gamma'(t)$ , the Ricci curvature satisfies:

$$Ric(\gamma'(t), \gamma'(t)) \ge a + \frac{df}{dt}$$
 (85)

along  $\gamma$ , where f is some function of the arc length t satisfying  $|f(t)| \leq c$  along  $\gamma$ . Then  $M^{2n}$  is compact and:

$$diam(M^{2n}) \le \frac{\pi}{a} \left[ c + \sqrt{\left(c^2 + a(n-1)\right)} \right]$$
(86)

Furthermore, the universal covering of  $M^{2n}$  is compact, with diameter bound as in (86) and the fundamental group of  $M^{2n}$  is finite.

For c = 0 one may get the classic Myers theorem. It's natural to think about a result similar to Theorem B in the almost Hermitian context, i.e. the context from Theorem A. The curvature condition we study is inspired from A.Gray's Theorem A. We establish the following (see [66]).

**Theorem 4.1** Let  $M^{2n}$  be a complete almost Hermitian manifold. Suppose there exist constants a > 0 and c > 0 such that for every pair of points in  $M^{2n}$  and minimal geodesic  $\gamma$  joining these points having unit tangent  $\gamma'(t)$ , the holomorphic sectional curvature satisfies:

$$H(\gamma'(t)) \ge a + \frac{df}{dt} \tag{87}$$

along  $\gamma$ , where f is some function of the arc length t, satisfying  $|f(t)| \leq c$  along  $\gamma$ .

Then  $M^{2n}$  is compact and

$$diam(M^{2n}) \le \frac{\pi}{a} \left[ c + \sqrt{(c^2 + a)} \right]. \tag{88}$$

Furthermore, the universal covering of  $M^{2n}$  is compact, with diameter bound as in (88), and  $M^{2n}$  is simply connected.

*Proof:* Let us consider two points  $p, q \in M$ . Let  $\gamma$  be a minimizing geodesic parametrized by arc length t that joins p and  $q, \gamma : [0, l] \to M$ , the length of  $\gamma$  being l. Let us consider the vector field (as for example in [36]):

$$V(t) = \left(\sin\frac{\pi t}{l}\right) J\gamma'(t),\tag{89}$$

for any  $t \in [0, l]$ . Then let us consider the proper variation of  $\gamma$  in direction of V. We denote by E the energy functional given by:

$$E(\gamma) = \int_0^t ||\gamma'(t)||^2 dt.$$

Synge's second variation formula (see for example [28]) yields:

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^2E}{dt^2}(0) = -\int_0^l \left\langle V(t), \frac{D^2V}{dt^2} + R(\gamma'(t), V(t))\gamma'(t) \right\rangle dt \tag{90}$$

or, replacing the expression of V(t) from relation (89):

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^{2}E}{dt^{2}}(0) = -\int_{0}^{l} \left\langle \left(\sin\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)J\gamma'(t), \left(-\frac{\pi^{2}}{l^{2}}\right)\left(\sin\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)J\gamma'(t)\right\rangle - \qquad (91)$$

$$-\int_{0}^{l} \left\langle \left(\sin\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)J\gamma'(t), R(\gamma'(t), \left(\sin\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)J\gamma'(t))\gamma'(t)\right\rangle =$$

$$= \frac{\pi^{2}}{l^{2}}\int_{0}^{l} \sin^{2}\left(\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)dt - \int_{0}^{l} \sin^{2}\left(\frac{\pi t}{l}\right)\left\langle \gamma', R(J\gamma', \gamma')J\gamma'\right\rangle dt.$$

The curvature term in the last equation is the holomorphic sectional curvature  $sec(J\gamma' \wedge \gamma')$  and we may use the condition (87) to get:

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^2E}{dt^2}(0) \le \frac{\pi^2}{2l} - \frac{al}{2} - \int_0^l \sin^2\left(\frac{\pi t}{l}\right) \frac{df}{dt} dt. \tag{92}$$

Integrating by parts and using that |f(t)| < c on  $\gamma$  one may get:

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^{2}E}{dt^{2}}(0) \leq \frac{\pi^{2}}{2l} - \frac{al}{2} + \int_{0}^{l} |\sin\frac{2\pi t}{l}| |f(t)| dt \leq$$

$$\leq \frac{\pi^{2}}{2l} - \frac{al}{2} + \pi c.$$
(93)

Thus, if  $l > \pi(c + \sqrt{c^2 + a})/a$  then the variation would minimize the length of  $\gamma$ , contradicting the fact that  $\gamma$  is minimizing. Hence, the length of  $\gamma$  is bounded above by this quantity, therefore (88) holds.

To see the last claim of the theorem, let's assume the contrary (the argument is the same as in [36]). Then there exists a non-trivial free homotopy class of loops which contains a non-trivial minimal geodesic  $\gamma_0$ , defined on [0, l]. Assume that  $\gamma_0$  has unit speed. The deformation of  $\gamma_0$  in the direction of  $V_0(t) = \sin(\pi t/l)J\gamma_0'(t)$  yields, by the second variation formula, since the length of  $\gamma_0$  is bounded above by  $\pi(c + \sqrt{c^2 + a})/a$ :

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^2E}{dt^2}(0) < 0,$$

therefore  $\gamma_0$  cannot be a minimal geodesic. Therefore M is simply connected.

Corollary 4.2 Let  $M^{2n}$  be a complete Kähler submanifold in a complex space form  $\bar{M}^{2(n+k)}(\varepsilon)$ . Suppose there exist constants a>0 and c>0 such that for every pair of points in  $M^{2n}$  and minimal geodesic  $\gamma$  joining these points having unit tangent  $\gamma'(t)$ , the second fundamental form h satisfies along  $\gamma$ :

$$2||h(\gamma'(t),\gamma'(t))||^2 + a + \frac{df}{dt} \le \varepsilon, \tag{94}$$

where f is some function of the arc length t, satisfying  $|f(t)| \le c$  along  $\gamma$ . Then  $M^{2n}$  is compact and:

$$diam(M^{2n}) \le \frac{\pi}{a} \left[ c + \sqrt{(c^2 + a)} \right]$$
 (95)

Furthermore, the universal covering of  $M^{2n}$  is compact, with diameter bound as in (95), and  $M^{2n}$  is simply connected.

Proof of Corollary 4.2: It is known (see, for example, [51]) that

$$H(X) = \varepsilon - 2\sum g(A_{\alpha}X, X)^2 = \varepsilon - 2||h(\gamma'(t), \gamma'(t))||^2.$$

Then we apply Theorem 4.1.

Let us remark the Corollary's hypothesis cannot be relaxed to a=c=0. For example, in the case  $\varepsilon=0$  there exist complex totally geodesic noncompact submanifolds.

Let us remark that Myers' Theorem can be stated in terms of Chen's invariants. In [18] B.-Y.Chen introduced also the following string of Riemannian curvature invariants.

$$\hat{\delta}(n_1, n_2, ..., n_k) = scal(p) - \sup\{scal L_1 + ... + scal L_{n_k}\}, \tag{96}$$

where  $L_1, L_2, ... L_{n_k}$  are mutually orthogonal linear spaces of dimension  $n_1, n_2, ...$   $n_k$ . With this notation, we can state Myers' Theorem as follows.

**Theorem 4.3** Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold such that, at every point  $p \in M$ , the condition:  $\hat{\delta}(n-1) \geq a^2 > 0$  holds. Then M is compact.

*Proof:* One may write, for any unit vector,

$$Ric(v, v) \ge \hat{\delta}(n-1) \ge a^2 > 0.$$

Thus, the hypothesis from Myers' theorem is verified.

In general, the positivity of a certain Chen invariant doesn't imply compactness. For example,  $\delta(2, 2, ..., 2) \ge a^2$  doesn't imply compactness, as one may see from the

following example. Consider  $M=S^2(1)\times\mathbb{R}^2\times...\times\mathbb{R}^2$ , where  $\mathbb{R}^2$  is taken n times. In this case  $\delta(2,2,...,2)=1>0$  at every point, but M is not compact.

### 5 Chen's Fundamental Inequality for Complex Submanifolds

#### 5.1 New Kählerian Invariants

Let  $M^n$  be a Kähler manifold of complex dimension n. Let us denote by J its complex structure. We denote by  $sec(X \wedge Y)$  and scal(p) the sectional curvature of the plane determined by the vectors X and Y and respectively the scalar curvature at the point p. Consider U a coordinate chart on M and  $e_1,..., e_n,e_1^*=Je_1,...,e_n^*=Je_n$  a local orthonormal frame on U. Then we have at  $p \in U$ :

$$scal(p) = \sum_{i < j} sec(e_i \land e_j), \quad i, j = 1, ..., n, 1^*, ..., n^*.$$
(97)

Let  $\pi \subset T_pM$  be a plane section. Then  $\pi$  is called totally real if  $J\pi$  is perpendicular to  $\pi$ . For each real number k, B.-Y.Chen's Kählerian invariant of order 2 and coefficient k at  $p \in M$  is defined by

$$\delta_k^r(p) = scal(p) - k \inf sec(\pi^r), \tag{98}$$

where inf  $sec(\pi^r)$  is taken over all totally real plane sections in  $T_pM$ .

In [22] the following theorem is proved:

**Theorem 5.1** For any Kähler submanifold  $M^n$  of complex dimension  $n \geq 2$  in a complex space form  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ , the following statements hold:

(1) For each  $k \in (-\infty, 4]$  we have

$$\delta_k^r \le (2n^2 + 2n - k)c. \tag{99}$$

- (2) Inequality (99) fails for every k > 4.
- (3)  $\delta_k^r = (2n^2 + 2n k)c$  holds identically for some  $k \in (-\infty, 4)$  if and only if  $M^n$  is a totally geodesic Kähler submanifold of  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ .

The theorem describes completely, in a forth claim, the pointwise equality situation in the case k = 4.

#### 5.2 Strongly Minimal Submanifolds

It is known (see for example [51]) that the shape operator of a Kähler submanifold  $M^n$  in  $\bar{M}^{n+p}$  satisfies:

$$A_{J\xi_r} = JA_r, \quad JA_r = -A_rJ, \tag{100}$$

for  $r=1,...,p,1^*,...,p^*$ , and where we use the well-known convention  $A_r=A_{\xi_r}$ . Therefore the shape operator of  $M^n$  takes the form

$$A_{\alpha} = \begin{pmatrix} A'_{\alpha} & A''_{\alpha} \\ A''_{\alpha} & -A'_{\alpha} \end{pmatrix}, \quad A_{\alpha^*} = \begin{pmatrix} -A''_{\alpha} & A'_{\alpha} \\ A'_{\alpha} & A''_{\alpha} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \alpha = 1, ..., p$$
 (101)

where  $A'_{\alpha}$  and  $A''_{\alpha}$  are  $n \times n$  matrices. The condition (101)implies that every Kähler submanifold  $M^n$  is minimal, i.e.  $trace\ A_{\alpha} = trace\ A_{\alpha^*} = 0,\ \alpha = 1,...,p.$ 

**Definition:** A Kähler submanifold  $M^n$  of a Kähler manifold  $\bar{M}^{n+p}$  is called strongly minimal if at each point there exists an orthonormal frame  $e_1,...,e_n,e_1^*=Je_1,...,e_n^*=Je_n$  such that the shape operator satisfies the conditions

trace 
$$A'_{\alpha} = trace \ A''_{\alpha} = 0, \quad \alpha = 1, ..., p.$$

This class of submanifolds was introduced and studied by B.-Y.Chen in [22]. From [22] we have the following two results.

**Theorem 5.2** [22] A complete Kähler submanifold  $M^n$   $(n \ge 2)$  in  $\mathbb{CP}^{n+p}(4c)$  satisfies the equality

$$\delta_4^r = 2(n^2 + n - 2)c \tag{102}$$

identically if and only if

- (1)  $M^n$  is a totally geodesic Kähler submanifold, or
- (2) n=2 and  $M^2$  is a strongly minimal Kähler surface in  $\mathbb{CP}^{2+p}(4c)$ .

**Theorem 5.3** [22] A complete Kähler submanifold  $M^n$   $(n \geq 2)$  of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+p}$  satisfies  $\delta_4^r = 0$  identically if and only if

- (1)  $M^n$  is a complex n-plane of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+p}$ , or
- (2)  $M^n$  is a complex cylinder over a strongly minimal Kähler surface  $M^2$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{n+p}$  (i.e.  $M^n$  is the product submanifold of a strongly minimal Kähler surface  $M^2$  in  $\mathbb{C}^{p+2}$  and the identity map of the complex Euclidean (n-2)-space  $\mathbb{C}^{n-2}$ ).

Among the examples studied in [22] let us mention a nontrivial example: The complex surface  $N^2$  in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  given by the equation  $z_1^2 + z_2^2 + z_3^2 = 1$  is a strongly minimal Kähler surface.

The above mentioned results and examples motivate our present study of the strongly minimal submanifolds. One of the problems we discuss in the present dissertation is the characterization of strongly minimal surfaces in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ .

## 5.3 An extension of B.-Y. Chen's Fundamental Inequality with Kählerian Invariants

In the present section we extend the inequality (99) to orders higher than 2. Let us motivate first this generalization. As we have mentioned before, the first form of B.-Y.Chen's fundamental inequality in Riemannian context has been given in [14], in 1993, and the string of B.-Y.Chen's fundamental inequalities has been obtained in [20], in 2000. It is natural to ask what could be the most general statement one may get from the geometric idea of B.-Y.Chen's fundamental inequality for Kähler submanifolds in space forms, presented in [22].

An l-dimensional linear subspace  $L_l \subset T_pM$  is called totally real if  $JL_l$  is orthogonal to L. For each real number k one may extend the above invariants to Kählerian invariant of order l and coefficient k by

$$\delta_{l,k}^{r}(p) = scal(p) - \frac{k}{l-1} \inf_{L^{r} \subset T_{n}M} [scal(L_{l}(p))], \tag{103}$$

where  $L_l^r$  runs over all totally real linear subspaces in  $T_pM$ , and the scalar curvature of a linear subspace is

$$scal[L_l(p)] = \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} sec(\eta_i \wedge \eta_j),$$

for the orthonormal basis  $\eta_1, ..., \eta_l$  in  $L_l$ .

Let us now assume that  $M^n$  is a Kähler submanifold of complex dimension n in a complex space form  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ . We are closely following the notations from [22] unless stated otherwise.

Let us consider the orthonormal basis  $e_1,...,\ e_n,e_1^*=Je_1,...,e_n^*=Je_n$  such that

 $L_l = \text{span } \{ e_1, ..., e_l \}$ , where  $L_l$  achieves the infimum for scal[L], with dim L = l. If R is the curvature tensor of M, then the Gauss equation is

$$\langle R(X,Y)Z,W\rangle = \langle h(X,W), h(Y,Z)\rangle - \langle h(X,Z), h(Y,W)\rangle +$$

$$+c\{\langle X,W\rangle\langle Y,Z\rangle - \langle X,Z\rangle\langle Y,W\rangle + \langle JY,Z\rangle\langle JX,W\rangle -$$

$$-\langle JX,Z\rangle\langle JY,W\rangle + 2\langle X,JY\rangle\langle JZ,W\rangle,$$

$$(104)$$

where h is the second fundamental form.

The result we prove is the following.

**Theorem 5.4** Let  $M^n$  be a Kähler submanifold of complex dimension  $n \geq 2$  in a complex space form  $\bar{M}^{n+p}(4c)$ . Let  $\delta_{k,l}^r$  be the Chen's Kählerian invariant of order l and coefficient k. Then we have

(1) For any  $2 \le l \le n$ , the following inequality holds

$$\delta_{4,l}^r \le (2n^2 + 2n - {l \choose 2})c. \tag{105}$$

The equality case for l=2 has been described in [22]. Equality holds at every point for a fixed  $l \geq 3$  if and only if  $M^n$  is a totally geodesic submanifold.

(2) For any  $k \in [0, 4]$  the following inequality holds

$$\delta_{k,l}^r \le \left[ 2n^2 + 2n - \frac{k}{4} \binom{l}{2} \right] c. \tag{106}$$

Equality holds at every point for a fixed  $l \geq 3$  if and only if  $M^n$  is a totally geodesic submanifold.

Proof: Let us discuss first claim (1) of the theorem. Taking  $X=W=e_k$  and  $Y=Z=e_s$  for  $1\leq k,s\leq t$  in the Gauss' equation one gets

$$sec(e_k \wedge e_s) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left[ h_{kk}^{\alpha} h_{ss}^{\alpha} - (h_{ks}^{\alpha})^2 + h_{kk}^{\alpha*} h_{ss}^{\alpha*} - (h_{ks}^{\alpha*})^2 \right] + c.$$
 (107)

Consider  $l \in \{2, 3, ..., n\}$ , the dimension of the totally real space  $L_l^r$ . Then

$$scal(L_l^r) = \sum_{1 \le k < s \le l} \langle R(e_k, e_s) e_s, e_k \rangle =$$
(108)

$$= \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \sum_{1 \le k \le s \le l} \left\{ \left[ h_{ii}^{\alpha} h_{jj}^{\alpha} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha})^{2} \right] + \left[ h_{ii}^{\alpha*} h_{jj}^{\alpha*} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2} \right] \right\} + {l \choose 2} c.$$

For the following computations, we use  $(h_{kk}^{\alpha})^2 + (h_{ss}^{\alpha})^2 \ge -2h_{kk}^{\alpha}h_{ss}^{\alpha}$ , the similar relations for  $\alpha^*$  and that  $l \ge 2$  implies

$$2(h_{ks}^{\alpha})^{2} \ge \frac{2}{l-1} (h_{ks}^{\alpha})^{2}. \tag{109}$$

As in relation (3.5) from [22] one may compute the quantity

$$4n(n+1)c - 2scal = 4\sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ ||A'_{\alpha}||^{2} + ||A''_{\alpha}||^{2} \right\} \geq$$

$$\geq 4\sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{l} (h_{ii}^{\alpha})^{2} + 2\sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} (h_{ij}^{\alpha})^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{l} (h_{ii}^{\alpha*})^{2} + 2\sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2} \right\} =$$

$$= 4\sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left[ \frac{(h_{ii}^{\alpha})^{2}}{l-1} + \frac{(h_{jj}^{\alpha})^{2}}{l-1} \right] + 2\sum_{i < j} (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2} \right\} +$$

$$4\sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left[ \frac{(h_{ii}^{\alpha*})^{2}}{l-1} + \frac{(h_{jj}^{\alpha*})^{2}}{l-1} \right] + 2\sum_{i < j} (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2} \right\} \geq$$

$$(110)$$

$$\geq 4 \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left[ \frac{-2h_{ii}^{\alpha}h_{jj}^{\alpha}}{l-1} + 2(h_{ij}^{\alpha})^{2} \right] \right\} +$$

$$+ 4 \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \left\{ \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left[ \frac{-2h_{ii}^{\alpha*}h_{jj}^{\alpha*}}{l-1} + 2(h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2} \right] \right\} \geq$$

$$4 \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left\{ \frac{-2}{l-1} [h_{ii}^{\alpha}h_{jj}^{\alpha} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha})^{2}] \right\} +$$

$$+ \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} \left\{ \frac{-2}{l-1} [h_{ii}^{\alpha*}h_{jj}^{\alpha*} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2}] \right\} =$$

$$= -\frac{8}{l-1} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq l} [h_{ii}^{\alpha}h_{jj}^{\alpha} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha})^{2} + h_{ii}^{\alpha*}h_{jj}^{\alpha*} - (h_{ij}^{\alpha*})^{2}] =$$

$$= -8 \left[ scal(L_{l}^{r}) + \binom{l}{2}c \right].$$

Therefore we have proved

$$2n(n+1)c - {\binom{l}{2}}c \ge scal - \frac{4}{l-1}scal(L_l^r)$$
(111)

for every totally real l-dimensional space  $L_l^r$ . Therefore

$$\delta_{4,l}^r \le [2n(n+1) - {l \choose 2}]c. \tag{112}$$

From the sequence of inequalities above, it is clear that equality holds everywhere if and only if  $(h_{ii}^{\alpha})^2 + (h_{jj}^{\alpha})^2 = -2h_{ii}^{\alpha}h_{jj}^{\alpha}$ , for any disjoint pair i, j from 1 to l and

 $2 = \frac{2}{l-1}$ . The equality case for l=2 has been completely described by B.-Y.Chen in [22]. For  $l \geq 3$  the fact that  $h_{ii} = 0$  is immediate.

Now let's prove the claim (2) of the theorem 5.4. It has been proved in [22] that

$$scal \le (2n^2 + 2n)c. \tag{113}$$

We multiply this inequality by p > 0 and we add it to (105) term by term. We get

$$(p+1)scal - \frac{4}{l-1}inf \ scal(L_l^r) \le [(p+1)(2n^2+2n) - {l \choose 2}]c \tag{114}$$

Dividing both sides by p + 1 > 0 we get

$$scal - \frac{4}{(l-1)(p+1)} inf \ scal(L_l^2) \le [(2n^2 + 2n) - \frac{1}{p+1} {l \choose 2}]c.$$
 (115)

By denoting  $\frac{4}{p+1} = k$ , we get  $p = \frac{4}{k} - 1 = \frac{4-k}{k}$ . Using this in (115) we can write the result as

$$scal - \frac{k}{l-1}inf \ scal(L_l^2) \le [(2n^2 + 2n) - \frac{k}{4}\binom{l}{2}]c, \tag{116}$$

which is the claimed inequality. From the equality case in relation (3.3) in [22], claim 3 of Theorem 2 from [22] and the claim (1) of present theorem, if the equality holds at every point for some  $k \in [0,4]$  and some l between 2 and n, then  $M^2$  is a totally geodesic submanifold. In detail, the argument can be written as follows, for  $k \in (0,4)$ . (The argument is practically the same as in [22].)

$$\left[2n^{2} + 2n - \frac{k}{4}\binom{l}{2}\right]c = \left(1 - \frac{k}{4}\right)\delta_{0,l}^{r} + \frac{k}{4}\delta_{4,l}^{r} \leq$$

$$\leq \left(1 - \frac{k}{4}\right)(2n^{2} + 2n)c + \frac{k}{4}\left[2n^{2} + 2n - \binom{l}{2}\right]c = \left[2n^{2} + 2n - \frac{k}{4}\binom{l}{2}\right]c.$$
(117)

From this equality, in particular one gets  $\delta^r_{0,l}=(2n^2+2n)c$ . It is shown in [22] that this equality at every point implies that the submanifold  $M^2$  is totally geodesic.

Let us remark that the implication of being totally geodesic from the equality doesn't have a statement which is similar to (4) of Theorem 2 in [22]. In fact, for the case l=2, the equality situation has already been completely discussed in [22]. In this sense, the equality case for  $n \geq 3$ ,  $3 \leq l \leq n$ , is different from the situation for l=2 where strongly minimal complex surfaces appear naturally. We have seen in the generalization that a natural cut off in the expression of 4n(n+1)c-2scal matches an expression obtained from Gauss equation. This match points out the sharpness of inequality in the case l=2 studied in [22].

### 5.4 Characterizations of Strongly Minimal Surfaces in the Complex Three Dimensional Space

In this section we consider a complex surface  $M^2 \subset \mathbb{C}^3$ . The coordinates of the ambient space are  $z_1, z_2, z_3$ ; for j=1,2,3. Put  $z_j=x_j+iy_j$ . We suppose M is embedded so that there exists  $\phi \in hol(\mathbb{C}^3)$  such that  $M=\{z \in \mathbb{C}^3 | \phi(z)=0\}=V(\phi)$  and

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z} = \left(\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_1}, \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_2}, \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_3}\right)$$

never vanishes on M.

Let us assume that  $p=(z_1^0,z_2^0,z_3^0)$  is a nonsingular point on M. Two unit normal vectors at p are  $\xi$  and  $J\xi$ , where

$$\xi = \frac{1}{||\partial \phi / \partial z||} \frac{\bar{\partial \phi}}{\partial z}.$$

By definition,  $M^2$  is called strongly minimal in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  if the second fundamental form can be written pointwise as follows. There exist an open neighborhood  $U \subset M$  of p such that there exists two orthogonal unit length vector fields X and Y on U, such that the second fundamental form with respect to the orthonormal basis  $\{X, Y, JX, JY\}$  can be written in the form:

$$A_{m{\xi}} = \left(egin{array}{cccc} a(z) & b(z) & c(z) & d(z) \ b(z) & -a(z) & d(z) & -c(z) \ c(z) & d(z) & -a(z) & -b(z) \ d(z) & -c(z) & -b(z) & a(z) \end{array}
ight)$$

and, respectively,

$$A_{J\xi} = \left( egin{array}{cccc} -c(z) & -d(z) & a(z) & b(z) \ -d(z) & c(z) & b(z) & -a(z) \ a(z) & b(z) & c(z) & d(z) \ b(z) & -a(z) & d(z) & -c(z) \end{array} 
ight)$$

where a, b, c, d are real analytic functions on U.

Suppose that the strongly minimal submanifold is realized on U as a graph manifold, i.e.,  $z_3=f(z_1,z_2)$ . Let us consider an open set  $V\subset\mathbb{C}^2$  and  $\omega:V\to\mathbb{C}^3$  such that  $\omega(z_1,z_2)=(z_1,z_2,f(z_1,z_2))$ . We also have  $\phi(z_1,z_2,z_3)=f(z_1,z_2)-z_3$ . Then

$$e_1=rac{\partial \omega}{\partial z_1}=\left(1,0,rac{\partial f}{\partial z_1}
ight) \quad e_2=rac{\partial \omega}{\partial z_2}=\left(0,1,rac{\partial f}{\partial z_2}
ight),$$

and  $Je_j = ie_j$ , where j = 1, 2. To express f as a function of a(z), b(z), c(z), d(z), one may use relations of type:

$$a(z) = \langle A_{\xi}X, X \rangle = \langle h(X, X), \xi \rangle = \langle \bar{\nabla}_X X - \nabla_X X, \xi \rangle,$$

$$b(z) = \langle A_{\xi}Y, X \rangle = \langle h(Y, X), \xi \rangle = \langle \bar{\nabla}_Y X - \nabla_Y X, \xi \rangle,$$

$$c(z) = \langle A_{\xi}JX, X \rangle = \langle h(JX, X), \xi \rangle = \langle \bar{\nabla}_X JX - \nabla_X JX, \xi \rangle,$$

$$d(z) = \langle A_{\xi}JY, X \rangle = \langle h(JY, X), \xi \rangle = \langle \bar{\nabla}_X JY - \nabla_X JY, \xi \rangle.$$

We use below these equations in the proof of the parametric equations of a strongly minimal surface.

We consider the real and complex parts of the function f as follows.

$$z_3 = f(z_1, z_2) = u(x_1, x_2, y_1, y_2) + iv(x_1, x_2, y_1, y_2).$$

We use the notation:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x_1} = u_{x_1},$$

and the other similar notations. In fact, we have

$$u_{x_j} = v_{y_j} v_{x_j} = -u_{y_j}, (118)$$

since f is holomorphic with respect to both variables. Let us compute  $e_1$  and  $e_2$  in terms of function u and its derivatives:

$$e_1 = \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z_1} = (1, 0, u_{x_1}, 0, 0, -u_{y_1}),$$

$$e_2 = \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z_2} = (0, 1, u_{x_2}, 0, 0, -u_{y_2}),$$

where the first three components correspond to the real part, and the last three components correspond to the imaginary part of  $e_1$  and  $e_2$ , regarded in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ . Let us compute

$$\bar{\nabla}_{e_1} e_1 = \left(0, 0, \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_1^2}\right) \tag{119}$$

To compute the projection  $\nabla_{e_1}e_1$  of  $\bar{\nabla}_{e_1}e_1$  to  $T_pM$ , one needs to compute every term of the expression:

$$\nabla_{e_{1}}e_{1} = \left\langle \bar{\nabla}_{e_{1}}e_{1}, \frac{e_{1}}{||e_{1}||} \right\rangle \frac{e_{1}}{||e_{1}||} + \left\langle \bar{\nabla}_{e_{1}}e_{1}, \frac{e_{2}}{||e_{2}||} \right\rangle \frac{e_{2}}{||e_{2}||} + \left\langle \bar{\nabla}_{e_{1}}e_{1}, \frac{Je_{2}}{||Je_{2}||} \right\rangle \frac{Je_{2}}{||Je_{2}||} + \left\langle \bar{\nabla}_{e_{1}}e_{1}, \frac{Je_{2}}{||Je_{2}||} \right\rangle \frac{Je_{2}}{||Je_{2}||}$$
(120)

In the following considerations, one may use the Cauchy-Riemann equations and the fact that  $u = Re \ f$  is harmonic, one may express everything in terms of u.

Let us remark that the harmonicity of u can be written as

$$u_{x_1x_1} + u_{y_1y_1} = 0, \quad u_{x_2x_2} + u_{y_2y_2} = 0.$$

We get the following expressions for the covariant derivatives on the complex surface.

$$\nabla_{e_1} e_1 = \frac{u_{x_2} u_{x_1 x_1} + u_{y_1} u_{x_1 y_1}}{1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{y_1}^2} (1, 0, u_{x_1}, 0, 0, -u_{y_1}) + \tag{121}$$

$$\frac{u_{x_2}u_{x_1x_1}+u_{y_2}u_{x_1y_1}}{1+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_2}^2}(1,0,u_{x_2},0,0,-u_{y_2})+\frac{u_{y_1}u_{x_1x_1}-u_{x_1}u_{x_1y_1}}{1+u_{x_1}^2+u_{y_1}^2}(0,0,u_{y_1},1,0,u_{x_1})+$$

$$\frac{u_{y_2}u_{x_1x_1}-u_{x_2}u_{x_1y_1}}{1+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_2}^2}(0,0,u_{y_2},1,0,u_{x_2}),$$

$$\nabla_{e_1} e_2 = \frac{u_{x_1} u_{x_1 x_2} + u_{y_1} u_{y_1 x_2}}{2(1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{y_1}^2)} (1, 0, u_{x_1}, 0, 0, -u_{y_1}) +$$
(122)

$$\frac{u_{x_2}u_{x_1x_2}+u_{y_2}u_{y_1x_2}}{2(1+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_2}^2)}(1,0,u_{x_2},0,0,-u_{y_2})+\frac{u_{y_1}u_{x_1x_2}-u_{x_1}u_{y_1x_2}}{2(1+u_{x_1}^2+u_{y_1}^2)}(0,0,u_{y_1},1,0,u_{x_1})+$$

$$\frac{u_{y_2}u_{x_1x_2}-u_{x_2}u_{y_1x_2}}{2(1+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_2}^2)}(0,0,u_{y_2},1,0,u_{x_2}),$$

$$\nabla_{e_2} e_2 = \frac{u_{x_1} u_{x_2 x_2} + u_{y_1} u_{x_2 y_2}}{1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{y_1}^2} (1, 0, u_{x_1}, 0, 0, -u_{y_1}) + \tag{123}$$

$$\frac{u_{x_2}u_{x_2x_2} + u_{y_2}u_{x_2y_2}}{1 + u_{x_2}^2 + u_{y_2}^2}(1, 0, u_{x_2}, 0, 0, -u_{y_2}) +$$

$$\frac{u_{y_1}u_{x_2x_2}-u_{x_1}u_{x_2y_2}}{1+u_{x_1}^2+u_{y_1}^2}(0,0,u_{y_1},1,0,u_{x_1})+$$

$$\frac{u_{y_2}u_{x_2x_2}-u_{x_2}u_{x_2y_2}}{1+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_2}^2}(0,0,u_{y_2},1,0,u_{x_2}).$$

The other expressions for covariant derivative may be deduced as follows.

$$\nabla_{e_2}e_1=\nabla_{e_1}e_2,$$

$$\nabla_{Je_1}e_1 = J\nabla_{e_1}e_1 + [Je_1, e_1] = J\nabla_{e_1}e_1,$$

$$\nabla_{Je_2} e_2 = J \nabla_{e_2} e_2 + [Je_2, e_2] = J \nabla_{e_2} e_2,$$

$$\nabla_{Je_1} e_2 = J \nabla_{e_2} e_1 + [Je_1, e_2],$$

$$\nabla_{Je_2} e_1 = J \nabla_{e_1} e_2 + [Je_2, e_1],$$

$$\nabla_{Je_1} Je_1 = J \nabla_{e_1} Je_1 + J[Je_1, e_1] = -\nabla_{e_1} e_1$$

$$\nabla_{Je_1} Je_2 = J \nabla_{e_2} Je_1 + J[Je_1, e_2],$$

$$\nabla_{Je_2} Je_1 = \nabla_{Je_1} Je_2 + [Je_2, Je_1],$$

$$\nabla_{Je_2} Je_2 = J \nabla_{Je_2} e_2 + J [Je_2, e_2] = J \nabla_{Je_2} e_2.$$

Let us use the notation suggested by the example in the work [22] and let us consider two vector fields  $X = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \beta_1, \beta_2, \beta_3)$  and  $Y = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3, \delta_1, \delta_2, \delta_3)$  on the open neighborhood U. We put

$$\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3), \quad \beta = (\beta_1, \beta_2, \beta_3), \quad \gamma = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3), \quad \delta = (\delta_1, \delta_2, \delta_3).$$

The fact that X and Y are tangent vector fields can be expressed as

$$X = (\alpha_1 + i\beta_1) \left(1, 0, \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_1}\right) + (\alpha_2 + i\beta_2) \left(0, 1, \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_2}\right)$$
(124)

$$Y = (\gamma_1 + i\delta_1) \left(1, 0, \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_1}\right) + (\gamma_2 + i\delta_2) \left(0, 1, \frac{\partial f}{\partial z_2}\right) \tag{125}$$

and, for the third component, one may get by direct computations the following.

$$\alpha_3 = \alpha_1 u_{x_1} + \beta_1 u_{y_1} + \alpha_2 u_{x_2} + \beta_2 u_{y_2}, \tag{126}$$

$$\beta_3 = \beta_1 u_{x_1} - \alpha_1 u_{y_1} + \beta_2 u_{x_2} - \alpha_2 u_{y_2}. \tag{127}$$

The conditions g(X,Y) = g(JX,Y) = 0 can be written

$$\alpha_1\gamma_1 + \alpha_2\gamma_2 + \alpha_3\gamma_3 + \beta_1\delta_1 + \beta_2\delta_2 + \beta_3\delta_3 = 0, \tag{128}$$

$$-\gamma_1\beta_1 - \gamma_2\beta_2 - \gamma_3\beta_3 + \alpha_1\delta_1 + \alpha_2\delta_2 + \alpha_3\delta_3 = 0, \tag{129}$$

where  $\alpha_j, \beta_j, \gamma_j, \delta_j$ , are real analytic functions on the open set  $U \subset M$ , for j = 1, 2, 3. (The conditions g(X, JY) = g(JX, JY) = 0 are insured by the relations above and the conditions g(X, JX) = g(Y, JY) = 0 yield trivially.) The fact that X and Y are unit vector fields can be written as

$$\alpha_1^2 + \alpha_2^2 + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_1^2 + \beta_2^2 + \beta_3^2 = 1, (130)$$

$$\gamma_1^2 + \gamma_2^2 + \gamma_3^2 + \delta_1^2 + \delta_2^2 + \delta_3^2 = 1. \tag{131}$$

We have the following parametric equations of strongly minimal complex surfaces in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ .

**Proposition 5.5** Let u be the real part of a holomorphic function  $f(z_1, z_2, z_3)$ . Then the complex surface V(f) = M is strongly minimal if, for every point  $p \in M$ , there exist an open coordinate neighborhood  $U \subset M$  of p such that on U there exist four real analytic functions a, b, c, d and two orthonormal tangent vector fields X and Y such that g(X, X) = g(Y, Y) = 1, g(X, Y) = g(X, JY) = 0

$$X = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \beta_1, \beta_2, \beta_3), Y = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3, \delta_1, \delta_2, \delta_3)$$

$$\alpha=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3),\beta=(\beta_1,\beta_2,\beta_3),\gamma=(\gamma_1,\gamma_2,\gamma_3),\delta=(\delta_1,\delta_2,\delta_3),$$

such that on U we have

$$-a(z)(1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{x_2}^2 + u_{y_1}^2 + u_{y_2}^2)^{1/2} = (\alpha_1^2 - \beta_1^2)u_{x_1x_1} + 2\alpha_1\beta_1u_{x_1y_1} + (132)$$

$$(\alpha_1\alpha_2 - \beta_1\beta_2)u_{x_1x_2} + (\alpha_1\beta_2 + \alpha_2\beta_1)u_{y_1x_2} + (\alpha_2^2 - \beta_2^2)u_{x_2x_2} + 2\alpha_2\beta_2u_{x_2y_2}$$

$$= -(\gamma_1^2 - \delta_1^2)u_{x_1x_1} - 2\gamma_1\delta_1u_{x_1y_1} - (\gamma_1\gamma_2 - \delta_1\delta_2)u_{x_1x_2}$$

$$-(\gamma_1\delta_2 + \gamma_2\delta_1)u_{y_1x_2} - (\gamma_2^2 - \delta_2^2)u_{x_2x_2} - 2\gamma_2\delta_2u_{x_2y_2},$$

$$-b(z)(1+u_{x_1}^2+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_1}^2+u_{y_2}^2)^{1/2} = (\alpha_1\gamma_1-\beta_1\delta_1)u_{x_1x_1} + (133)$$

$$(\beta_1\gamma_1+\alpha_1\delta_1)u_{x_1y_1} + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha_2\gamma_1+\alpha_1\gamma_2-\beta_2\delta_1-\beta_1\delta_2)u_{x_1x_2} +$$

$$\frac{1}{2}(\beta_2\gamma_1+\beta_1\gamma_2+\alpha_2\delta_1+\alpha_1\delta_2)u_{y_1x_2} + (\alpha_2\gamma_2-\beta_2\delta_2)u_{x_2x_2} + (\beta_2\gamma_2+\alpha_2\delta_2)u_{x_2y_2},$$

$$-c(z)(1+u_{x_1}^2+u_{x_2}^2+u_{y_1}^2+u_{y_2}^2)^{1/2} = -2\alpha_1\beta_1u_{x_1x_1} + (\alpha_1^2-\beta_1^2)u_{x_1y_1} - (134)$$

$$(\alpha_1\beta_2+\alpha_2\beta_1)u_{x_1x_2} + (\alpha_1\alpha_2-\beta_1\beta_2)u_{y_1x_2} - 2\alpha_2\beta_2u_{x_2x_2} + (\alpha_2^2-\beta_2^2)u_{x_2y_2} =$$

$$2\gamma_1\delta_1u_{x_1x_1} + (\delta_1^2-\gamma_1^2)u_{x_1y_1} + (\gamma_1\delta_2+\gamma_2\delta_1)u_{x_1x_2} +$$

$$(\delta_1\delta_2-\gamma_1\gamma_2)u_{y_1x_2} + 2\gamma_2\delta_2u_{x_2x_2} + (\delta_2^2-\gamma_2^2)u_{x_2y_2},$$

$$d(z)(1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{x_2}^2 + u_{y_1}^2 + u_{y_2}^2)^{1/2} = (\alpha_1 \delta_1 + \beta_1 \gamma_1) u_{x_1 x_1} -$$

$$-(\alpha_1 \gamma_1 - \beta_1 \delta_1) u_{x_1 y_1} + \frac{1}{2} (\alpha_1 \delta_2 + \alpha_2 \delta_1 + \beta_1 \gamma_2 + \beta_2 \gamma_1) u_{x_1 x_2} +$$

$$\frac{1}{2} (\beta_2 \delta_1 + \beta_1 \delta_2 - \alpha_2 \gamma_1 - \alpha_1 \gamma_2) u_{y_1 x_2} + (\alpha_2 \delta_2 + \beta_2 \gamma_2) u_{x_2 x_2} + (\beta_2 \delta_2 - \alpha_2 \gamma_2) u_{x_2 y_2}.$$
(135)

*Proof:* Let us remark that the normal unit vector field  $\xi$  has the form (see for example [70])

$$\xi = (1 + u_{x_1}^2 + u_{x_2}^2 + u_{y_1}^2 + u_{y_2}^2)^{-1/2}(u_{x_1}, u_{x_2}, -1, u_{y_1}, u_{y_2}, 0)$$
(136)

Applying this fact, let us consider the expression which yields the first entry in the second fundamental form operator:  $g(A_{\xi}X, X) = a(z)$ . Now, Let us use a computational idea presented as relation (3.2) in [70] respectively relation (5.12) in [22] to get

$$g\left(-||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1}\{\bar{X}\bar{H}_{jk}\}^{tan},X\right) = a,$$
(137)

where

$$H_{jk} = \frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial z_j \partial z_k}.$$

This can be written in detail as

$$-||\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z}||^{-1}g\left(\left[\left(\begin{array}{cc}\alpha_1-i\beta_1\\\alpha_2-i\beta_2\\\alpha_3-i\beta_3\end{array}\right)\left(\begin{array}{cc}\frac{\partial^{\overline{2}}\phi}{\partial z_1^2}&\frac{\partial^{\overline{2}}\phi}{\partial z_1\partial z_2}&0\\\frac{\partial^{\overline{2}}\phi}{\partial z_1\partial z_2}&\frac{\partial^{\overline{2}}\phi}{\partial z_2^2}&0\\0&0&0\end{array}\right)\right]^{tan},\left(\begin{array}{c}\alpha_1+i\beta_1\\\alpha_2+i\beta_2\\\alpha_3+i\beta_3\end{array}\right)\right)=a(z).$$

Let us remark that in general one can use as basis of the tangent fibre bundle on U the orthonormal frame  $\{X, Y, JX, JY\}$ . This means, for our computations, that

$$v^{tan} = \langle v, X \rangle X + \langle v, Y \rangle Y + \langle v, JX \rangle JX + \langle v, JY \rangle JY.$$

In fact we need just  $g(v^{tan}, X) = \langle v, X \rangle$ . (We denote consistently by  $\langle , \rangle$  the scalar product in  $\mathbb{R}^6$ .)

In this context, we have

$$\bar{X}\bar{H}_{jk} = (\alpha_1 u_{x_1x_1} + \beta_1 u_{x_1y_1} + \frac{\alpha_2}{2} u_{x_1x_2} + \frac{\beta_2}{2} u_{y_1x_2},$$

$$\frac{\alpha_1}{2} + \frac{\beta_1}{2} u_{y_1x_2} + \alpha_2 u_{x_2x_2} + \beta_2 u_{x_2y_2}, 0,$$
(138)

$$\alpha_1 u_{x_1 y_1} - \beta_1 u_{x_1 x_1} - \frac{\beta_2}{2} u_{x_1 x_2} + \frac{\alpha_2}{2} u_{y_1 x_2}, \frac{\alpha_1}{2} u_{y_1 x_2} - \frac{\beta_1}{2} u_{x_1 x_2} + \alpha_2 u_{x_2 y_2} - \beta_2 u_{x_2 x_2}, 0).$$

Computing the 6-dimensional scalar product we get the claimed equation. Similar computations prove the other analogous equalities.

Now, let us study the Gauss and Codazzi equations of a strongly minimal complex surface into  $\mathbb{C}^3$ . Following [61] and [50], the computational idea is to write explicitly relevant relations of the complex surface in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ . In [61] there are defined and studied the symmetric covariant tensors h and k and the tensor field s, of type (0,1), such that the Gauss and Weingarten formulae are

$$\bar{\nabla}_X Y = \nabla_X Y + h(X, Y)\xi + k(X, Y)J\xi,\tag{139}$$

$$\bar{\nabla}_X \xi = -AX + s(X)J\xi. \tag{140}$$

With these notations, the Gauss and Codazzi equations (see for example [61]) are

$$R(X, Y, Z, W) = g(AX, Z)g(AY, W) - g(AX, W)g(AY, Z) +$$
 (141)

$$+g(JAX,W)g(JAY,Z)-g(JAX,Z)g(JAY,W),$$

$$(\nabla_X A)Y - (\nabla_Y A)X = s(X)JAY - s(Y)JAX \tag{142}$$

The Gauss equation has been used to prove Proposition 6 in [22]. It is also the main idea in the following.

**Proposition 5.6** Let  $\{X,Y\}$  a pair of orthonormal tangent vectors  $X,Y \in T_pM$ , such that g(X,Y) = g(X,JY) = 0, with respect to which the shape operator of the

manifold  $M = V(\phi)$  on the open set U satisfies the strong minimality condition. Then we have

$$Ric(X, X) = Ric(Y, Y) = -2(a^2 + b^2 + c^2 + d^2).$$

*Proof:* We compute, by the Gauss equation, that

$$sec(X \wedge Y) = g(A_{\xi}X, X)g(A_{\xi}Y, Y) - g(A_{\xi}X, Y)g(A_{\xi}Y, X) +$$

$$+g(JA_{\xi}X, Y)g(JA_{\xi}Y, X) - g(JA_{\xi}X, X)g(JA_{\xi}Y, Y).$$

Either using this relation or using relation (5) from [61], we get the claimed fact.

As a remark, the condition  $[A'_{\xi}, A''_{\xi}] = 0$  proved also in Proposition 6 from the cited work is satisfied identically once we prescribe the shape operator in the form  $A_{\xi}$ , as we did.

**Proposition 5.7** Let U be an open neighborhood of a regular point M such that on U there exists a pair of orthonormal tangent vector fields X and Y, with the property that at every point g(X,Y)=g(X,JY)=0, satisfying the strong minimality condition. If S is the tensor field of type (0,1) defined by the Weingarten formula

$$\bar{\nabla}_X \xi = -A_{\xi} X + s(X) J \xi,$$

then the following relations hold:

$$X(c(z)) - JX(a(z)) = s(X)a(z) + s(JX)c(z);$$
(143)

$$X(a(z)) + JX(c(z)) = -s(X)c(z) + s(JX)a(z);$$
(144)

$$Y(c(z)) - JY(a(z)) = s(Y)a(z) + s(JY)c(z);$$
 (145)

$$Y(a(z)) + JY(c(z)) = -s(Y)c(z) + s(JY)a(z).$$
(146)

*Proof:* It is convenient to work with the following form of the Codazzi equation:

$$\nabla_X(A_{\xi}Y) - \nabla_Y(A_{\xi}X) + A_{\xi}([Y,X]) = s(x)JA_{\xi}Y - s(Y)JA_{\xi}X. \tag{147}$$

Let us prove for example the third equation from the ones stated above. We write the Codazzi equation in Y and JY and multiply on the right by Y (we understand by multiply the product given by the metric  $\langle , \rangle$  in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ ). We get

$$\langle \nabla_Y (A_{\xi}JY), Y \rangle - \langle \nabla_{JY} (A_{\xi}Y), Y \rangle = s(Y) \langle JA_{\xi}JY, Y \rangle - s(JY) \langle JA_{\xi}Y, Y \rangle.$$
 (148)

Using JY = iY and the metric property of the Riemannian connection on the submanifold U, we have

$$Y \langle A_{\xi}Y, JY \rangle - \langle A_{\xi}Y, \nabla_{Y}JY \rangle - JY \langle A_{\xi}Y, Y \rangle + \langle A_{\xi}Y, \nabla_{JY}Y \rangle$$
$$= -s(Y)a(z) - s(JY)c(z).$$

Now, one can use the fact that:  $J\nabla_Y Y = \nabla_Y JY = i\nabla_Y Y$  to simply the expression. Furthermore, the shape operator  $A_{\xi}$  has a prescribed form on the considered basis. Therefore, we find

$$Y(-c(z)) - \langle A_{\xi}Y, J\nabla_{Y}Y \rangle - JY(-a(z)) + \langle A_{\xi}Y, i\nabla_{Y}Y \rangle$$

$$= -s(Y)a(z) - s(JY)c(z).$$

This proves the relation (145).

Similarly one can prove by the same steps the other equations.

We have used so far four cases of the Codazzi equation: in X and JX multiplied by X and JX, and in Y and JY multiplied by Y and JY. Let us now use Codazzi equation in X, JX multiplied by Y, respectively JY, then Codazzi equation in Y, JY, multiplied by X, respectively JX.

**Proposition 5.8** Let U be an open neighborhood of a regular point M such that on U there exists a pair of orthonormal tangent vector fields X and Y, with the property that at every point g(X,Y)=g(X,JY)=0, satisfying the strong minimality condition. If S is the tensor field of type (0,1) defined by the Weingarten formula

$$\bar{\nabla}_X \xi = -A_{\xi} X + s(X) J \xi,$$

then the following relations hold:

$$X(d(z)) - JX(b(z)) = s(X)b(z) + s(JX)d(z); (149)$$

$$X(b(z)) + JX(d(z)) = -s(x)d(z) + s(JX)b(z);$$
(150)

$$Y(d(z)) - JY(b(z)) = s(Y)b(z) + s(JY)d(z); (151)$$

$$Y(b(z)) + JY(d(z)) = -s(Y)d(z) + s(JY)b(z).$$
 (152)

The proof is similar to the one given in the previous proposition.

Corollary 5.9 Let U be an open neighborhood of a regular point M such that on U there exists a pair of orthonormal tangent vector fields X and Y, with the property that at every point g(X,Y)=g(X,JY)=0, satisfying the strong minimality condition. If S is the tensor field of type (0,1) defined by the Weingarten formula

$$\bar{\nabla}_X \xi = -A_{\xi} X + s(X) J \xi,$$

then we have the following relations:

$$(X+Y)(d(z)+b(z))+(JX+JY)(d(z)-b(z)) = (153)$$

$$(X+Y)(c(z)+a(z))+(JX+JY)(c(z)-a(z)) = (154)$$

$$(s(X) + s(Y))[(a(z) - c(z)) + i(c(z) + a(z))]$$

(s(X) + s(Y))[(b(z) - d(z)) + i(b(z) + d(z))]

$$(X+Y)(a(z)+b(z)+c(z)+d(z))+(JX+JY)(c(z)+d(z)-a(z)-b(z))=$$

$$(155)$$

$$(s(X)+s(Y))[(a(z)+b(z)-c(z)-d(z)+i(a(z)+b(z)+c(z)+d(z))].$$

*Proof:* Straightforward linear computations from the previous two propositions.

**Proposition 5.10** Let U be an open neighborhood of a regular point M such that on U there exists a pair of orthonormal tangent vector fields X and Y, with the property that at every point g(X,Y)=g(X,JY)=0, satisfying the strong minimality condition. Suppose that at least one of the analytic functions a,b,c,d is nonvanishing everywhere on U, say  $a \neq 0$  on U. Then we have

$$X(d(z) - ib(z)) = \frac{b(z) + id(z)}{a(z) + ic(z)}X(c(z) - ia(z)), \tag{156}$$

$$Y(d(z) - ib(z)) = \frac{b(z) + id(z)}{a(z) + ic(z)}Y(c(z) - ia(z)).$$
 (157)

*Proof:* We have the relations:

$$X(d(z)) - JX(b(z)) = s(X)(b(z) + id(z)),$$

$$X(c(z)) - JX(a(z)) = s(X)(a(z) + ic(z)).$$

Solving the second equation for s(X) and replacing in the first, then using JX = iX and keeping in mind that  $a \neq 0$  everywhere on U, we get the claimed result. Similar relations hold true in Y.

# 6 A Study of Strong Minimality Through Examples

## 6.1 $\delta_4^2 = 0$ on degree two complex surfaces

In the previous section we have seen a few characterizations of strongly minimal complex surfaces in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ , as for example the parametric equations, in Proposition 5.5. We keep the same notations in the present section, which is consistent with the notation of [22].

In [22] it was proved that  $z_1^2 + z_2^2 + z_3^2 = 1$  is a strongly minimal surface. We compute here locally the functions a, b, c, d and see how the parametric equations look like in this case. First of all, we have

$$f(z_1, z_2) = (1 - z_1^2 - z_2^2)^{1/2},$$

where we work locally on the principal branch of the complex radical. Since  $z_j=$   $x_j+iy_j,\ j=1,2,3,$  we will denote  $\zeta$  by

$$\zeta = 1 - z_1^2 - z_2^2 = (1 - x_1^2 - x_2^2 + y_1^2 + y_2^2) + i(-2x_1y_1 - 2x_2y_2).$$

If we denote by  $\theta$  the polar angle of the complex number  $\zeta$  then, on the principal branch of the complex radical, we get

$$\zeta^{(1/2)} = \sqrt{|\zeta|} \Big( \cos \frac{\theta}{2} + i \sin \frac{\theta}{2} \Big),$$

or, by a direct computation, we have

$$f(z_1,z_2)=rac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\sqrt{|\zeta|+Re\,\zeta}+i\sqrt{|\zeta|-Re\,\zeta}),$$

where  $\operatorname{Re}\zeta=1-x_1^2-x_2^2+y_1^2+y_2^2$ . Therefore, we find

$$u(x_1, x_2, y_1, y_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{|\zeta| + Re\,\zeta},\tag{158}$$

$$v(x_1, x_2, y_1, y_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{|\zeta| - Re\,\zeta}.$$
 (159)

It was established by Chen in [22] that, for a position vector  $x = (a_1 + ib_1, a_2 + ib_2, a_3 + ib_3) \in V(f)$ , the basis realizing the strong minimality condition is given by

$$e_1 = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \frac{b_2}{\sqrt{a_1^2 + b_2^2}}, \frac{ia_1}{\sqrt{a_1^2 + b_2^2}}, 1 \right) \tag{160}$$

$$e_2 = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \frac{ib_2}{\sqrt{a_1^2 + b_2^2}}, \frac{a_1}{\sqrt{a_1^2 + b_2^2}}, i \right), \tag{161}$$

Therefore, by a direct computation, we get

$$a(z) = -||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1} \left(\frac{b_2^2 - a_1^2}{a_1^2 + b_2^2} + 1\right)$$
 (162)

$$b(z) = -||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1} \tag{163}$$

$$c(z) = 0 \tag{164}$$

$$d(z) = -||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1} \left(\frac{b_2^2 - a_1^2}{a_1^2 + b_2^2} - 1\right)$$
(165)

at every point  $x = (a_1 + ib_1, a_2 + ib_2, a_3 + ib_3) \in V(\phi)$ .

Let us study here the following generalization of B.-Y.Chen's example presented in [22]: what are the sufficient conditions for a complex surface given by  $Az_1^2 + Bz_2^2 +$ 

 $Cz_3^2 = 1$  to be strongly minimal? The general answer is stated below in Proposition 6.1. The existence of points where the strong minimality is observed in Proposition 6.2.

Let  $M^2$  be the complex surface in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  defined by:

$$M^{2} = \{ z \in \mathbb{C}^{3} / Az_{1}^{2} + Bz_{2}^{2} + Cz_{3}^{2} = 1, A \neq 0, B \neq 0 \},$$
 (166)

We have seen in the previous section that  $M^2$  is strongly minimal if at every point  $p \in M$  we can prove the existence of two vectors  $X, Y \in T_pM$  such that the following system holds

$$q(X,Y) = q(X,JY) = 0,$$
 (167)

$$g(X,X) = g(Y,Y) = 1,$$
 (168)

$$g(X,\xi) = g(X,J\xi) = g(Y,\xi) = g(Y,J\xi) = 0,$$
 (169)

$$g(A_{\xi}X, X) + g(A_{\xi}Y, Y) = 0,$$
 (170)

$$g(A_{J\xi}X, X) + g(A_{J\xi}Y, Y) = 0.$$
 (171)

From equations (167, 168), using the notation  $X = \alpha + i\beta$  and  $Y = \gamma + i\delta$ , we get

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma \rangle + \langle \beta, \delta \rangle = 0, \quad \langle \alpha, \delta \rangle = \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle,$$
 (172)

$$||\alpha||^2 + ||\beta||^2 = 1, \qquad ||\gamma||^2 + ||\delta||^2 = 1.$$
 (173)

Let us remark that  $\frac{\partial f}{\partial z} = 2(Az_1, Bz_2, Cz_3)$  never vanishes on  $M^2$ . The unit normal vector field is:

$$\xi = \frac{1}{||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||} \frac{\bar{\partial f}}{\partial z} = 2||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1} (A(a_1 - ib_1), B(a_2 - ib_2), C(a_3 - ib_3)), \tag{174}$$

where  $||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}|| = 2(A^2(a_1+b_1)^2 + B^2(a_2+b_2)^2 + C(a_3+b_3)^2)^{1/2}$ . The conditions  $g(X,\xi) = g(Y,\xi) = 0$  yield the equations

$$Aa_1\alpha_1 + Ba_2\alpha_2 + Ca_3\alpha_3 - Ab_1\beta_1 - Bb_2\beta_2 - Cb_3\beta_3 = 0, (175)$$

$$Aa_1\gamma_1 + Ba_2\gamma_2 + Ca_3\gamma_3 - Ab_1\delta_1 - Bb_2\delta_2 - Cb_3d_3 = 0.$$
 (176)

The conditions  $g(X, J\xi) = g(Y, J\xi) = 0$ , yield the equations:

$$Ab_1\alpha_1 + Bb_2\alpha_2 + Cb_3\alpha_3 + Aa_1\beta_1 + Ba_2\beta_2 + Ca_3\beta_3 = 0, (177)$$

$$Ab_1\gamma_1 + Bb_2\gamma_2 + Cb_3\gamma_3 + Aa_1\delta_1 + Ba_2\delta_2 + Ca_3\delta_3 = 0.$$
 (178)

Let us compute now the matrix:

$$\frac{\partial^{2} f}{\partial z_{i} \partial z_{k}} = 2 \operatorname{diag}\{A, B, C\}. \tag{179}$$

By direct computation we see that  $g(A_{\xi}X,X)+g(A_{\xi}Y,Y)=0$  is equivalent to

$$A(\alpha_1^2 - \beta_1^2 + \gamma_1^2 - \delta_1^2) + B(\alpha_2^2 - \beta_2^2 + \gamma_2^2 - \delta_2^2) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \beta_3^2 + \gamma_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (180)

Using the properties of the complex structure J, from

$$g(A_{J\xi}X,X)+g(A_{J\xi}Y,Y)=0,$$

we get

$$g(A_{\xi}JX,X) + g(A_{\xi}JY,Y) = 0. \tag{181}$$

This equation can be written as

$$A\alpha_1\beta_1 + B\alpha_2\beta_2 + C\alpha_3\beta_3 + A\gamma_1\delta_1 + B\gamma_2\delta_2 + C\gamma_3\delta_3 = 0.$$
 (182)

Besides the above presented equations, we have also the constraints that describes that  $p = (a_1 + ib_1, a_2 + ib_2, a_3 + ib_3)$ . These two relations are

$$A(a_1^2 - b_1^2) + B(a_2^2 - b_2^2) + C(a_3^2 - b_3^2) = 1,$$
(183)

$$Aa_1b_1 + Ba_2b_2 + Ca_3b_3 = 0. (184)$$

Therefore we have proved the following.

**Proposition 6.1** The manifold  $M^2 = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^3/Az_1^2 + Bz_2^2 + Cz_3^2 = 1\}$  is strongly minimal in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  if and only if the following system of equations admits a solution in  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ ,  $\delta$ :

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma \rangle + \langle \beta, \delta \rangle = 0,$$
 (185)

$$\langle \alpha, \delta \rangle = \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle, \tag{186}$$

$$||\alpha||^2 + ||\beta||^2 = ||\gamma||^2 + ||\delta||^2 = 1,$$
(187)

$$Aa_1\alpha_1 + Ba_2\alpha_2 + Ca_3\alpha_3 - Ab_1\beta_1 - Bb_2\beta_2 - Cb_3\beta_3 = 0,$$
 (188)

$$Aa_1\gamma_1 + Ba_2\gamma_2 + Ca_3\gamma_3 - Ab_1\delta_1 - Bb_2\delta_2 - Cb_3d_3 = 0.$$
 (189)

$$Ab_1\alpha_1 + Bb_2\alpha_2 + Cb_3\alpha_3 + Aa_1\beta_1 + Ba_2\beta_2 + Ca_3\beta_3 = 0, (190)$$

$$Ab_1\gamma_1 + Bb_2\gamma_2 + Cb_3\gamma_3 + Aa_1\delta_1 + Ba_2\delta_2 + Ca_3\delta_3 = 0.$$
 (191)

$$A(\alpha_1^2 - \beta_1^2 + \gamma_1^2 - \delta_1^2) + B(\alpha_2^2 - \beta_2^2 + \gamma_2^2 - \delta_2^2) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \beta_3^2 + \gamma_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (192)

$$A(\alpha_1\beta_1 + \gamma_1\delta_1) + B(\alpha_2\beta_2 + \gamma_2\delta_2) + C(\alpha_3\beta_3 + \gamma_3\delta_3) = 0$$
(193)

This result is needed to prove the following.

**Proposition 6.2** On the complex manifold  $M^2 = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^3/Az_1^2 + Bz_2^2 + Cz_3^2 = 1, A \neq 0, B \neq 0\}$  there exists points of strong minimality. At these points  $\delta_4^r = 0$ .

*Proof:* Inspired by the solution given by B.-Y.Chen in [22], we will look for solutions satisfying the conditions:  $\alpha_2 = 0$ ,  $\beta_1 = \beta_3 = 0$ ,  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_3 = 0$ ,  $\delta_2 = 0$ . Two of the equations of the system vanish identically. The other eight equations are:

$$\alpha_1\delta_1 + \alpha_3\delta_3 = \beta_2\gamma_2,\tag{194}$$

$$\alpha_1^2 + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_2^2 = 1, (195)$$

$$\gamma_2^2 + \delta_1^2 + \delta_3^2 = 1,\tag{196}$$

$$Aa_1\alpha_1 + Ca_3\alpha_3 - Bb_2\beta_2 = 0, (197)$$

$$Ba_2\gamma_2 - Ab_1\delta_1 - Cb_3\delta_3 = 0, (198)$$

$$Ab_1\alpha_1 + Cb_3\alpha_3 + Ba_2\beta_2 = 0, (199)$$

$$Bb_2\gamma_2 + Aa_1\delta_1 + Ca_3\delta_3 = 0, (200)$$

$$A(\alpha_1^2 - \delta_1^2) + B(\gamma_2^2 - \beta_2^2) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (201)

Let us consider points with  $a=(a_1,0,0)$ , and  $b=(0,b_2,0)$ . The constraint is  $Aa_1^2-Bb_2^2=1$ . Let us assume further that  $a_1\neq 0,\,b_2\neq 0$ .

With this assumption, two of the equations vanish identically. The remaining system has six equations:

$$\alpha_1\delta_1 + \alpha_3\delta_3 = \beta_2\gamma_2,\tag{202}$$

$$\alpha_1^2 + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_2^2 = 1, (203)$$

$$\gamma_2^2 + \delta_1^2 + \delta_3^2 = 1, (204)$$

$$Aa_1\alpha_1 - Bb_2\beta_2 = 0, (205)$$

$$Bb_2\gamma_2 + Aa_1\delta_1 = 0, (206)$$

$$A(\alpha_1^2 - \delta_1^2) + B(\gamma_2^2 - \beta_2^2) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (207)

Let us solve for  $\alpha_1$  in (205) and for  $\delta_1$  in (206):

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{Bb_2\beta_2}{Aa_1},\tag{208}$$

$$\delta_1 = -\frac{Bb_2\gamma_2}{Aa_1}. (209)$$

We obtain a system with four equations and with four unknowns,  $\alpha_3$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $\gamma_2$  and  $\delta_3$ , as follows.

$$-\frac{B^2b_2^2\beta_2\gamma_2}{A^2a_1^2} + \alpha_3\delta_3 = \beta_2\gamma_2, \tag{210}$$

$$\frac{B^2 b_2^2 \beta_2^2}{A^2 a_1^2} + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_2^2 = 1, (211)$$

$$\gamma_2^2 + \frac{B^2 b_2^2 \gamma_2^2}{A^2 a_1^2} + \delta_3^2 = 1, (212)$$

$$\frac{B^2 b_2^2}{A a_1^2} (\beta_2^2 - \gamma_2^2) + B(\gamma_2^2 - \beta_2^2) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (213)

This system can be written equivalently as:

$$\alpha_3 \delta_3 = \left(1 + \frac{B^2 b_2^2}{A^2 a_1^2}\right) \beta_2 \gamma_2,\tag{214}$$

$$\left(1 + \frac{B^2 b_2^2}{A^2 a_1^2}\right) \beta_2^2 + \alpha_3^2 = 1,$$
(215)

$$\left(1 + \frac{B^2 b_2^2}{A^2 a_1^2}\right) \gamma_2^2 + \delta_3^2 = 1,$$
(216)

$$(\beta_2^2 - \gamma_2^2) \left( \frac{B^2 b_2^2}{A a_1^2} - B \right) + C(\alpha_3^2 - \delta_3^2) = 0.$$
 (217)

In this setting the constraint is  $Bb_2^2 + 1 = Aa_1^2$ . This system admits the solution (in particular for A = 1 and B = 1 the result is consistent to the one obtained by B.-Y.Chen in [22] for all the points of the surface with A = B = C = 1)

$$\alpha = \left(\frac{Bb_2}{\sqrt{2(A^2a_1^2 + B^2b_2^2)}}, 0, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\right),\tag{218}$$

$$\beta = \left(0, \frac{Aa_1}{\sqrt{2(A^2a_1^2 + B^2b_2^2)}}, 0\right),\tag{219}$$

$$\gamma = \left(0, \frac{Aa_1}{\sqrt{2(A^2a_1^2 + B^2b_2^2)}}, 0\right),\tag{220}$$

$$\delta = \left( -\frac{Bb_2}{\sqrt{2(A^2a_1^2 + B^2b_2^2)}}, 0, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \right). \tag{221}$$

This concludes the proof of Proposition 6.2.

If the previous result proved the existence of points satisfying the strong minimality condition in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  for a specific class of surfaces, the next Theorem describes an example where the strong minimality holds at every point.

#### **Theorem 6.3** The Kähler submanifold given by

$$M^2 = \{z \in \mathbb{C}^3/z_1 + z_2 + z_3^2 = \kappa, \kappa \in \mathbb{C}\}$$

is strongly minimal in  $\mathbb{C}^3$ .

*Proof:* We use consistently the notations from [22], as well as everywhere in this current section. Let  $f(z_1, z_2, z_3) = z_1 + z_2 + z_3^2$ , then  $\frac{\partial f}{\partial z} = (1, 1, 2z_3)$ . For  $z = (z_1, z_2, z_3) = (a_1 + ib_1, a_2 + ib_2, a_3 + ib_3)$ , we get  $||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}|| = (2 + 4(a_3^2 + b_3^2))^{1/2} > 0$ .

We compute also  $\frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_j \partial z_k} = diag(0, 0, 2)$ .

The submanifold is strongly minimal if and only if at every point z there exists two vectors X and Y such that

$$g(X, X) = g(Y, Y) = 1,$$
 (222)

$$g(X,Y) = g(X,JY) = 0,$$
 (223)

$$g(X,\xi) = g(X,J\xi) = g(Y,\xi) = g(Y,J\xi) = 0, (224)$$

$$g(A_{\xi}X, X) + g(A_{\xi}Y, Y) = 0,$$
 (225)

$$g(A_{J\xi}X,X) + g(A_{J\xi}Y,Y) = 0.$$
 (226)

From the first equation of the system we keep just g(X,X)=g(Y,Y), and in the last step we will normalize the basis obtained. With this adjustment, the system becomes, using the same notation convention as before, i.e.  $X=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3,\beta_1,\beta_2,\beta_3)$ ,  $Y=(\gamma_1,\gamma_2,\gamma_3,\delta_1,\delta_2,\delta_3)$ 

$$\alpha_1^2 + \alpha_2^2 + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_1^2 + \beta_2^2 + \beta_3^2 = \gamma_1^2 + \gamma_2^2 + \gamma_3^2 + \delta_1^2 + \delta_2^2 + \delta_3^2, \tag{227}$$

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma \rangle + \langle \beta, \delta \rangle = 0, \tag{228}$$

$$\langle \alpha, \delta \rangle = \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle, \tag{229}$$

$$\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + 2a_3\alpha_3 - 2b_3\beta_3 = 0, (230)$$

$$\beta_1 + \beta_2 + 2a_3\beta_3 + 2b_3\alpha_3 = 0, (231)$$

$$\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 + 2a_3\gamma_3 - 2b_3\delta_3 = 0, (232)$$

$$\delta_1 + \delta_2 + 2a_3\delta_3 + 2b_3\gamma_3 = 0, (233)$$

$$\alpha_3^2 - \beta_3^2 + \gamma_3^2 - \delta_3^2 = 0, (234)$$

$$\alpha_3 \beta_3 + \gamma_3 \delta_3 = 0. \tag{235}$$

A solution for this system is obtained if one is taking  $\beta_3 = \gamma_3 = 0$ . With this choice, one may elliminate the unknown

$$\alpha_1 = -\alpha_2 - 2a_3\alpha_3 \qquad \beta_1 = -\beta_2 - 2b_3\alpha_3,$$
 (236)

$$\gamma_1 = -\gamma_2 + 2b_3\delta_3 \qquad \delta_1 = -\delta_2 - 2a_3\delta_3.$$
 (237)

Setting  $\alpha_2=0,\,\alpha_3=1$  and  $\delta_3=-1$  one may get, through a direct computation:

$$\alpha = (-2a_3, 0, 1), \tag{238}$$

$$\beta = (-b_3 - \frac{\sqrt{2+4b_3^2}}{2}, -b_3 + \frac{\sqrt{2+4b_3}}{2}, 0), \tag{239}$$

$$\gamma = (-b_3 + \frac{\sqrt{2+4b_3^2}}{2}, -b_3 - \frac{\sqrt{2+4b_3^2}}{2}, 0), \tag{240}$$

$$\delta = (0, 2a_3, -1). \tag{241}$$

One may verify directly that the system (227)-(235) is satisfied by the above solution. Therefore, after normalization, the basis satisfying the strong minimality condition is

$$X = (2 + 4a_3^2 + 4b_3^2)^{-1/2} \left( -2a_3 - i(b_3 + \frac{\sqrt{2 + 4b_3^2}}{2}), i(-b_3 + \frac{\sqrt{2 + 4b_3^2}}{2}), 1 \right), \quad (242)$$

$$Y = (2 + 4a_3^2 + 4b_3^2)^{-1/2} \left( -b_3 + \frac{\sqrt{2 + 4b_3^2}}{2}, -b_3 - \frac{\sqrt{2 + 4b_3^2}}{2} + 2a_3i, -i \right).$$
 (243)

## 6.2 $\delta_4^r = 0$ on degree three complex surfaces

The surfaces  $z_1 + z_2 + z_3 = 1$  and  $z_1^2 + z_2^2 + z_3^2 = 1$ , as we have seen, are strongly minimal. We mentioned above sufficient conditions for  $Az_1^2 + Bz_2^2 + Cz_3^2 = 1$  to be strongly minimal. Let us extend our discussion to complex hypersurfaces of higher algebraic degree; we prove the following.

**Theorem 6.4** On the complex surface M given by the algebraic equation  $z_1^3 + z_2^3 + z_3^3 = 1$  there exists points where the strongly minimality condition in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  is satisfied.

*Proof:* Using the notations from [22], we get  $f(z) = z_1^3 + z_2^3 + z_3^3 - 1$ ; therefore

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial z} = (3z_1^2, 3z_2^2, 3z_3^2).$$

Let us prove first that  $||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}|| \neq 0$  at every point p. We have

$$||rac{\partial f}{\partial z}||=3[(x_1^2-y_1^2)^2+(x_2^2-y_2^2)^2+(x_3^2-y_3^2)^2+4x_1^2y_1^2+4x_2^2y_2^2+4x_3^2y_3^2]=$$

$$3[(x_1^2 + y_1^2)^2 + (x_2^2 + y_2^2)^2 + (x_3^2 + y_3^2)^2 > 0.$$

The unit normal vector  $\xi$  (written as a real vector field) is given by

$$\xi = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{3} (x_i^2 + y_i^2)^2\right)^{-1/2} (x_1^2 - y_1^2, x_2^2 - y_2^2, x_3^2 - y_3^2, -2x_1y_1, -2x_2y_2, -2x_3y_3). \tag{244}$$

Let us consider a point p in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  whose position vector is given by  $(a_1+ib_1, a_2+ib_2, a_3+ib_3)$ . The tangent space to our complex surface M at p is the set of all vectors of the form

$$Z = (u_1 + iv_1, u_2 + iv_2, u_3 + iv_3)$$

which satisfy the following conditions:

$$g\left(Z,rac{ar{\partial f}}{\partial z}
ight)=0\quad g\left(Z,irac{ar{\partial f}}{\partial z}
ight)=0,$$

and these conditions yield the equations:

$$u_1(x_1^2 - y_1^2) + u_2(x_2^2 - y_2^2) + u_3(x_3^2 - y_3^2) - 2x_1y_1v_1 - 2x_2y_2v_2 - 2x_3y_3v_3 = 0, \quad (245)$$

$$2u_1x_1y_1 + 2u_2x_2y_2 + 2u_3x_3y_3 + v_1(x_1^2 - y_1^2) + v_2(x_2^2 - y_2^2) + v_3(x_3^2 - y_3^2) = 0.$$
 (246)

The condition that the point  $p = (z_1, z_2, z_3)$  lies on the complex surface M is expressed by the following two equations:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} (a_j^3 - 3a_j b_j^2) = 1, \tag{247}$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} (3a_j^2 b_j - b_j^3) = 0. (248)$$

Now let us study the shape operator, using the formula (discussed in [70] and applied in a similar setting in [22]):

$$A_{\xi}W = -||\frac{\partial f}{\partial z}||^{-1} \left\{ \bar{W} \left( \frac{\partial^{\bar{2}} f}{\partial z_{j} \partial z_{k}} \right) \right\}^{tan}$$
 (249)

First note that

$$\frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial z_j \partial z_k} = \begin{pmatrix} 6z_1 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 6z_2 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 6z_3 \end{pmatrix}$$
 (250)

The product in braces yields

$$\bar{X}\frac{\partial^{\bar{2}}f}{\partial z_{j}\partial z_{k}} = (6(\alpha_{1} - i\beta_{1})(x_{1} - iy_{1}), 6(\alpha_{2} - i\beta_{2})(x_{2} - iy_{2}), 6(\alpha_{3} - i\beta_{3})(x_{3} - iy_{3})) =$$

$$(6(\alpha_{1}x_{1} - \beta_{1}y_{1}) - 6i(\alpha_{1}y_{1} + \beta_{1}x_{1}), 6(\alpha_{2}x_{2} - \beta_{2}y_{2}) - 6i(\alpha_{2}y_{2} + \beta_{2}x_{2}),$$

$$6(\alpha_{3}x_{3} - \beta_{3}y_{3}) - 6i(\alpha_{3}y_{3} + \beta_{3}x_{3}) ).$$
(251)

The first condition for strong minimality is  $g(A_{\xi}X, X) + g(A_{\xi}Y, Y) = 0$ :

$$g\left(\left\{\bar{X}\frac{\partial^{\bar{2}}f}{\partial z_{j}\partial z_{k}}\right\}^{tan}, X\right) + g\left(\left\{\bar{Y}\frac{\partial^{\bar{2}}f}{\partial z_{j}\partial z_{k}}\right\}^{tan}, Y\right) = 0$$
 (252)

This equation can be written also as

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} \left[ (\alpha_j^2 - \beta_j^2) a_j - 2\alpha_j \beta_j b_j + (\gamma_j^2 - \delta_j^2) a_j - 2\gamma_j \delta_j b_j \right] = 0$$
 (253)

The second condition for strong minimality is  $g(A_{J\xi}X,X) + g(A_{J\xi}Y,Y) = 0$ . Since  $A_{J\xi} = JA_{\xi} = -JA_{\xi}$  (see for example [61]), this is the same as discussing:  $g(A_{\xi}JX,X) + g(A_{\xi}JY,Y) = 0$ . This can be written as

$$g\left(\left\{\bar{JX}\frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial z_{j}\partial z_{k}}\right\}^{tan}, X\right) + g\left(\left\{\bar{JY}\frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial z_{j}\partial z_{k}}\right\}^{tan}, Y\right) = 0$$
 (254)

or, breaking down the computation, as

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} \left[ \alpha_j (-a_j \beta_j - \alpha_j b_j) + \beta_j (\beta_j b_j - \alpha_j a_j) + \gamma_j (-a_j \delta_j - \gamma_j b_j) + \delta_j (\delta_j b_j - \gamma_j a_j) \right] = 0$$
(255)

and, grouping terms as in the similar relation above, we get

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} \left[ -2a_j \alpha_j \beta_j + b_j (\beta_j^2 - \alpha_j^2) - 2a_j \gamma_j \delta_j + b_j (\delta_j^2 - \gamma_j^2) \right] = 0.$$
 (256)

In fact, to prove the strongly minimality of M in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  is equivalent to find an orthonormal basis  $\{e_1, e_2\}$ ,  $e_1 = (\alpha + i\beta)$ ,  $e_2 = (\gamma + i\delta)$ , satisfying the following system:

$$\alpha_1(a_1^2 - b_1^2) + \alpha_2(a_2^2 - b_2^2) + \alpha_3(a_3^2 - b_3^2) - 2a_1b_1\beta_1 - 2a_2b_2\beta_2 - 2a_3b_3\beta_3 = 0, \quad (257)$$

$$\gamma_1(a_1^2 - b_1^2) + \gamma_2(a_2^2 - b_2^2) + \gamma_3(a_3^2 - b_3^2) - 2a_1b_1\delta_1 - 2a_2b_2\delta_2 - 2a_3b_3\delta_3 = 0$$
 (258)

$$2\alpha_1 a_1 b_1 + 2\alpha_2 a_2 b_2 + 2\alpha_3 a_3 b_3 + \beta_1 (a_1^2 - b_1^2) + \beta_2 (a_2^2 - b_2^2) + \beta_3 (a_3^2 - b_3^2) = 0, \quad (259)$$

$$2\gamma_1 a_1 b_1 + 2\gamma_2 a_2 b_2 + 2\gamma_3 a_3 b_3 + \delta_1 (a_1^2 - b_1^2) + \delta_2 (a_2^2 - b_2^2) + \delta_3 (a_3^2 - b_3^2) = 0, \quad (260)$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} \left[ (\alpha_j^2 - \beta_j^2) a_j - 2\alpha_j \beta_j b_j + (\gamma_j^2 - \delta_j^2) a_j - 2\gamma_j \delta_j b_j \right] = 0, \tag{261}$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{3} \left[ -2a_j \alpha_j \beta_j + b_j (\beta_j^2 - \alpha_j^2) - 2a_j \gamma_j \delta_j + b_j (\delta_j^2 - \gamma_j^2) \right] = 0.$$
 (262)

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma \rangle + \langle \beta, \delta \rangle = 0, \tag{263}$$

$$\langle \alpha, \delta \rangle = \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle \,, \tag{264}$$

$$\alpha_1^2 + \alpha_2^2 + \alpha_3^2 + \beta_1^2 + \beta_2^2 + \beta_3^2 = \gamma_1^2 + \gamma_2^2 + \gamma_3^2 + \delta_1^2 + \delta_2^2 + \delta_3^2 = 1$$
 (265)

$$a_1^3 - 3a_1b_1^2 + a_2^3 - 3a_2b_2 + a_3^3 - 3a_3b_3^2 = 1, (266)$$

$$3a_1^2b_1 - b_1^3 + 3a_2^2b_2 - b_2^3 + 3a_3^2b_3 - b_3^3 = 0, (267)$$

Given two vectors  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}^3$  with constraints (266), (267), the equations above (257)-(265) are an undetermined system which admits some nontrivial solutions  $\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \delta \in \mathbb{R}^3$ .

At the point (1,0,0) the system implies from relation (257) that  $\alpha_1 = 0$ . From this and the next three relations we deduce that:  $\alpha = (0,\alpha_2,\alpha_3), \beta = (0,\beta_2,\beta_3),$  $\gamma = (0,\gamma_2,\gamma_3), \delta = (0,\delta_2,\delta_3).$ 

The system we need to solve now is

$$||\alpha||^2 + ||\beta||^2 = 1, (268)$$

$$||\gamma||^2 + ||\delta||^2 = 1, (269)$$

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma \rangle + \langle \beta, \delta \rangle = 0,$$
 (270)

$$\langle \alpha, \delta \rangle = \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle$$
. (271)

This system admits the solution:

$$\alpha = \left(0, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}, 0\right), \qquad \beta = \left(0, 0, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \tag{272}$$

$$\gamma = \left(0, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}, 0\right), \qquad \delta = \left(0, 0, -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\right). \tag{273}$$

This means the strongly minimality condition is satisfied at (1,0,0).

For the points of type  $(a_1, 0, 0)$ ,  $(0, a_2, 0)$ ,  $(0, 0, a_3)$  a similar system admits the same solutions. Therefore along these curves the strongly minimality condition is satisfied on the orthonormal basis  $e_1 = \alpha + i\beta$ ,  $e_2 = \gamma + i\delta$ . This concludes the proof of theorem 6.4.

### References

- [1] A.L.Besse: Einstein Manifolds, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete 10, Springer-Verlag, 1987.
- [2] G.Besson, J.Lohkamp, P.Pansu, P.Petersen: Riemannian Geometry, American Mathematical Society, 1996.
- [3] D.E.Blair and R.Sharma: Generalization of Myers' Theorem on a contact manifold, Illinois J. Math., 34 (1990), 837-844.
- [4] D.E.Blair: Riemannian Geometry of Contact and Symplectic Manifolds, Birkhäuser, 2002.
- [5] Bishop, R.L. and O'Neill, B.: Manifolds of negative curvature, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 145 (1969), 1-49.
- [6] E.Calabi: On Ricci curvatures and geodesics, Duke Math. J., 34 (1967), 667-676.
- [7] B.-Y. Chen: An invariant of conformal mappings, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 40 (1973) 563-564.
- [8] B.-Y. Chen: Geometry of Submanifolds, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1973.
- [9] B.-Y. Chen: Some conformal invariants of submanifolds and their applications, Boll. Un. Mat. Ital., (4) 10 (1974) 380-385.

- [10] B.-Y. Chen: On the total curvature of immersed manifolds, IV, Bull. Inst. Math. Acad. Sinica, 7 (1979), 301-311.
- [11] B.-Y. Chen: Totally umbilical submanifolds of Kähler manifolds, Arch.Math.,36 (1980), 83-91.
- [12] B.-Y. Chen: Geometry of Submanifolds and Its Applications, Science University of Tokyo, 1981.
- [13] B.-Y. Chen: Total Mean Curvature and Submanifolds of Finite Type, World Scientific, 1984.
- [14] B.-Y. Chen: Some pinching and classification theorems for minimal submanifolds, Arch. Math., 60 (1993), 568-578.
- [15] B.-Y.Chen: A Riemannian invariant and its applications to submanifold theory, Results Math., 27 (1995), 17-26.
- [16] B.-Y. Chen: A report of submanifolds of finite type, Soochow J. Math., 22 (1996), 117-337.
- [17] B.-Y. Chen: Mean curvature and shape operator of isometric immersions in real-space-forms, Glasgow Math. J., 38 (1996), 87-97.
- [18] B.-Y.Chen: Strings of Riemannian invariants, inequalities, ideal immersions and their applications, Third Pacific Rim Geom. Conf., pp. 7-60, (Intern. Press, Cambridge, MA), 1998.

- [19] B.-Y. Chen: Relations between Ricci curvature and shape operator for submanifolds with arbitrary codimension, Glasgow Math. J., 41 (1999), 33-41.
- [20] B.-Y. Chen: Some new obstructions to minimal and Lagrangian isometric immersions, Japanese J. Math., 26 (2000), 105-127.
- [21] B.-Y. Chen: Riemannian Submanifolds,, in Handbook of Differential Geometry, Vol. I, pp. 187-418, North Holland, 2000.
- [22] B.-Y. Chen: A series of Kählerian invariants and their applications to Kählerian geometry, Beiträge Algebra Geom. 42 (2001), 165-178.
- [23] B.-Y. Chen: On isometric minimal immersions from warped products into real space forms, Proc. Edinburgh Math. Soc. (to appear)
- [24] B.-Y. Chen: On warped product immersions, (to appear)
- [25] S.-S. Chern: Minimal submanifolds in a Riemannian manifold, University of Kansas, 1968.
- [26] S.-S. Chern: Complex Manifolds without Potential Theory, Springer-Verlag, 1979.
- [27] S.-S. Chern, M.P. do Carmo, S. Kobayashi: Minimal submanifolds of a sphere with second fundamental form of constant length, Functional Analysis and Related Fields, Springer, pp 59-75, 1970.
- [28] M.P.doCarmo: Riemannian Geometry, Birkhäuser, 1992.

- [29] M. Dajczer, L.A.Florit: On Chen's basic equality, Illinois J.Math., 42 (1998), 97-106.
- [30] F.Defever, I.Mihai, L.Verstraelen: B. Y. Chen's inequality for C-totally real submanifolds in Sasakian space forms, Boll. Un. Mat. Ital., Ser. B, 11 (1997), 365-374.
- [31] F. Dillen, M. Petrovic, L, Verstraelen: Einstein, conformally flat and semisymmetric submanifolds satisfying Chen's equality, Israel J. Math., 100 (1997), 163-169.
- [32] F. Dillen, Franki, L. Vrancken: Totally real submanifolds in S<sup>6</sup>(1) satisfying Chen's equality, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 348 (1996), 1633–1646
- [33] G.J.Galloway: A Generalization of Myers Theorem and an application to relativistic cosmology, J. Diff. Geom., 14 (1979), 105-116.
- [34] G.J.Galloway: Some results on the occurrence of compact minimal submanifolds, Manuscripta Math., 35 (1981), 209-219.
- [35] A.Gray: Nearly Kähler manifolds, J. Diff. Geom., 4 (1970), 283-309.
- [36] A.Gray: Curvature identities for Hermitian and almost Hermitian manifolds, Tôhoku Math. J., 28 (1976), 601-612.
- [37] A. Gray Modern Differential Geometry of Curves and Surfaces with Matematica, CRC Press, Second Edition, 1998.

- [38] Ph.Griffiths and J.Harris: Principles of Algebraic Geometry, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1978.
- [39] K.Kodaira: Complex Manifolds and Deformation of Complex Structures, Springer-Verlag, 1986.
- [40] S. Kobayashi, K. Nomizu: Foundations in Differential Geometry, vol. I (1963), vol. II (1969), Wiley-Interscience, New York.
- [41] P.-F. Leung: On a relation between the topology and the intrinsic and extrinsic geometries of a compact submanifold, Proc. Edinburgh Math. Soc., 28 (1985), 305-311.
- [42] H.B. Lawson: Complete minimal surfaces in S<sup>3</sup>, Ann. Math., 92, (1970), 335-374.
- [43] H.B.Lawson: Some intrinsic characterizations of minimal surfaces, J. d'Analyse Math., 24 (1971), 151-161.
- [44] G. Li: Semi-parallel, semi-symmetric immersions and Chen's equality, Results Math. 40 (2001), 257-264.
- [45] G.D.Ludden, M.Okumura, K.Yano: A totally real surface in CP<sup>2</sup> that is not totally geodesic, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 53 (1975), 186-190.
- [46] M. Marcus and H. Minc A survey of matrix theory and matrix inequalities, Prindle, Weber & Department of the Pri

- [47] L. Mirsky: The spread of a matrix, Mathematika, 3 (1956), 127-130.
- [48] S.B.Myers: Riemannian manifolds with positive curvature, Duke Math. J., vol.8 (1941), 401-404.
- [49] T.Nagano, B.Smyth: Minimal varieties and harmonic maps in tori, Comment. Math. Helv., 50 (1975), 249-265.
- [50] K. Nomizu and B. Smyth Differential geometry of complex hypersurfaces II, J. Math. Soc. Japan, 20 (1968), 498-521.
- [51] K. Ogiue: Differential geometry of Kähler submanifolds, Adv. in Math., 13 (1974), 73-114.
- [52] R. Osserman: Minimal surfaces in the large, Comment. Math. Helv., 35 (1961), 65-76.
- [53] R. Osserman: Minimal varieties, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 75 (1969), 1092-1120.
- [54] R. Osserman: Curvature in the eighties, Amer. Math. Monthly, 97 (1990), 731-756.
- [55] T. Otsuki: Minimal hypersurfaces in a Riemannian manifold of constant curvature, Amer. J. Math., 92 (1970), 145-173.
- [56] P. Petersen: Riemannian Geometry, Springer Verlag, 1998.
- [57] T. Sakai: Riemannian Geometry, AMS Monographs Vol.149, 1996.

- [58] T. Sasahara: CR-submanifolds in a complex hyperbolic space satisfying an equality of Chen, Tsukuba J. Math., 23 (1999), 565-583.
- [59] T. Sasahara: Chen invariant of CR-submanifolds, in Geometry of submanifolds, 114-120, Kyoto, 2001.
- [60] T. Sasahara: On Chen invariant of CR-submanifolds in a complex hyperbolic space, to appear in Tsukuba J. Math. 26 (2002).
- [61] B. Smyth: Differential geometry of complex hypersurfaces I, Ann. of Math.,85 (1967), 246-266.
- [62] M. Spivak: A Comprehensive Introduction to Differential Geometry, Vol. III, Publish or Perish, Inc., Second Edition, 1979.
- [63] B. Suceavă: Some theorems on austere submanifolds, Balkan J.Geom. Appl.,2 (1997), 109-115.
- [64] B. Suceavă: Some remarks on B.-Y.Chen's inequality involving classical invariants, Anal. Sti. Univ. "Al.I.Cuza" Iasi, s.I.a, Math., 64 (1999), 405-412.
- [65] B. Suceavă: The Chen invariants of warped products of hyperbolic planes and their applications to immersibility problems, Tsukuba J.Math., 25 (2001), 311-320.
- [66] B. Suceavă: A Myers type theorem for almost Hermitian manifolds, to appear in Algebra, Geom. Appl., 2 (2002).

- [67] T. Takahashi: Minimal immersions of Riemannian manifolds, J. Math. Soc. Japan, 18 (1966), 380-385.
- [68] Y.Tsukamoto: On Kählerian manifolds with positive holomorphic sectional curvature, Proc. Japan Acad., 33 (1957), 333-335.
- [69] I.Vaisman: Some curvature properties of locally conformal Kähler manifolds, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 259 (1980), 439-447.
- [70] A.Vitter: On the Curvature of Complex Hypersurfaces, Indiana Univ. Math.
  J., 23 (1974), 813-826.
- [71] T.J.Willmore: Mean curvature of immersed surfaces, Anal. Sti. Univ.

  "Al.I.Cuza" Iasi, Sec.I a Mat.(N.S.), 14 (1968), 99-103.
- [72] T.J.Willmore: Total Curvature in Riemannian Geometry, Ellis Horwood Limited, London, 1982.
- [73] R.O.Wells: Differential Analysis on Complex Manifolds, Second Edition, Spinger-Verlag, 1980.
- [74] K.Yano and M.Kon: Structures on Manifolds, World Scientific, 1984.